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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   June 23, 2010                           3:10 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Welcome to the

       5        Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission

       6        meeting of June 23rd, 2010.

       7             First I want to verify our quorum of the

       8        commissioners, and present today are Thompson,

       9        Case, Moore, Friley, Mansfield, Simon, and

      10        Schifanella.  So we do have a quorum.

      11             I just want to make sure that -- if

      12        anybody's here to speak on any of the items

      13        today that you fill out a speaker's card, which

      14        is available in the front.

      15             Also, when you do get up and speak, unless

      16        we ask you otherwise, if you can limit your

      17        speaking time to five minutes simply because we

      18        always have a really big agenda and there's a

      19        lot to cover.  So we'll remind you when your

      20        five minutes is up.

      21             Also, please silence your phones so that

      22        that's not an interruption.

      23             Most importantly, when you're speaking

      24        today -- we always say this just because it's

      25        easier to help us record this meeting.  When
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       1        you're speaking, make sure you speak into the

       2        microphone and speak up so we can hear you.  And

       3        if you want to say something when you're away

       4        from the microphone, unless you want to get

       5        yelled at, you might as well walk back to the

       6        microphone and say it.  Otherwise, we'll yell at

       7        you.

       8             Also, the commissioners, if we could all

       9        speak one at a time and make sure you speak into

      10        your microphone.

      11             How's that for all the rules?

      12             First, I want to ask for an approval of the

      13        minutes of May 26th, 2010.

      14             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I make a motion

      15        that we approve the minutes of our last meeting.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second.

      19             Any discussion?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor aye.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      24        approved the minutes of May 26th.

      25             Okay.  First on the agenda -- who is
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       1        running the projector?

       2             MR. CASE:  Autumn.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Autumn is our -- are we

       4        going to do the consent agenda first?

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  We don't usually have a

       6        slide for deferred, so --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm just going to

       8        read them off.  All right?

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Our deferred

      11        items today -- I'm going to go ahead and list

      12        the deferred items and the addresses.  If you're

      13        here to speak on any of these deferred items,

      14        we're not going to hear them today.  We

      15        apologize in advance.  You should know in

      16        advance that that's not going to be heard,

      17        so --

      18             The following deferred items won't be heard

      19        today:  COA-10-057, East 4th Street; COA-10-207,

      20        2036 Redwing Street; COA-10-335, 2102 Ernest

      21        Street; COA-10-348, 2968 Herschel Street.

      22             So if you're here to talk about any of

      23        these, they won't be heard today.

      24             Next is the consent agenda, and we have

      25        quite a large consent agenda.  I'll go ahead and
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       1        read those off.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Mr. Chairman, excuse me.

       3             Lisa, is the -- item number 6, SRG, is that

       4        one of yours?  Do you need to -- do you have a

       5        conflict on that?

       6             MS. SIMON:  No.

       7             MS. SHAW:  No?  Okay.

       8             All right.  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The following are

      10        included in the consent agenda:  COA-10-285,

      11        1402 South Edgewood Avenue; COA-10-293, 1900

      12        South Edgewood Avenue; COA-10-296, 1329 Silver

      13        Street; COA-10-326, 1846 Margaret Street;

      14        COA-10-327, 2975 St. Johns Avenue.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  3975.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  3975 St. Johns Avenue.

      17             COA-10-334, 310 East 3rd Street;

      18        COA-10-336, 1477 Challen Avenue; COA-10-339,

      19        1224 North Market Street; COA-10-340, 2122

      20        Ernest Street; COA-10-343, 3540 Remington

      21        Street; COA-10-360, 236 West 6th Street.

      22             And that's the --

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Excuse me.  Is that the

      24        consent agenda?

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  This is the consent agenda.
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  10-326 was taken off the

       2        consent agenda.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  One moment, sir.  We will

       4        get to that.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Since you're at the

       6        microphone -- I didn't hear the number.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  That was COA-10-326, 1846

       8        Margaret Street.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Okay.  So --

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  I believe Joel can address

      11        that.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, we have

      13        received an e-mail regarding concerns about this

      14        particular project and also requesting that it

      15        be withdrawn from the consent agenda.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      17             All right.  Will that -- will we need to

      18        make a motion on that?

      19             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Would anybody -- one

      21        of the commissioners make a motion to remove

      22        COA-10- --

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm sorry.  Go ahead.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  I had two questions about
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       1        two of the consent items.  Perhaps I could make

       2        one motion for all three?

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's fine.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.  I would have that we

       5        remove COA- -- number 3, COA-10-296, 1329 Silver

       6        Street; COA-10-326, 1846 Margaret Street; and

       7        number 6, COA-10-334, 310 East 3rd Street, from

       8        the consent agenda.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      10             Do we need -- do we have to open the

      11        public --

      12             MS. SHAW:  Well, actually, you're actually

      13        removing it from the consent, so you're not

      14        opening the public hearing to hear it, so I

      15        think you're okay.  You have a motion on the

      16        floor, so you want to get your second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a --

      18             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I'll second the

      19        motion.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      21        second.

      22             Any discussion?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your motion, you have

       2        removed those three items from the consent

       3        agenda.

       4             Okay.  We'll go ahead and open the public

       5        hearing for any discussions about any of the

       6        other consent agenda items.

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

       9        public hearing.

      10             Do we have a motion to approve the consent

      11        agenda?

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve the

      13        consent agenda as amended.

      14             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      16        second.

      17             Any discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      22        approved the consent agenda.

      23             Okay.  On the --

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mr. Chairman, excuse me.
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       1             I -- maybe I missed my opportunity, but I

       2        have an application that I'm requesting on the

       3        consent agenda and I wish to discuss it.  Did I

       4        miss my opportunity?

       5             MS. SHAW:  Which application?  Because

       6        there were three that were just removed from the

       7        consent agenda.

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mine is the --

       9             MS. SHAW:  What's your address?

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  It's 1900 South Edgewood

      11        Avenue.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  We just voted on that.

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  But --

      14             MS. SHAW:  It's a straight approval.  Are

      15        you in objection to --

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I am the homeowner and I

      17        have a question about it because --

      18             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'd like to have my

      20        question addressed.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      22             MS. SHAW:  Well, just to make things

      23        easier -- I mean, it is a straight approval.

      24        And if you just wanted to ask a question, could

      25        you ask it of staff or --
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I don't think I can

       2        because one of the four requests that I put on

       3        the agenda is missing from the agenda, and so

       4        that's why I'm bringing this forward.

       5             This is the home right here (indicating).

       6        That's my home.  I've lived in it for 20 years.

       7        I've done all the rehabs on this home.  It's not

       8        of any historical significance.

       9             I'm building a new kitchen, a new porch on

      10        the back, and there's no questions about that,

      11        and I brought that through the appropriate

      12        committees.

      13             The problem is that I've asked for a

      14        modification of these front garden walls, and I

      15        think that -- I did not make the meeting that

      16        was preliminary to this meeting, but at that

      17        meeting it was removed from my agenda, and so I

      18        thought this was my opportunity to come and try

      19        to get my garden wall modifications approved.

      20             There's two issues.  One is -- is that

      21        okay?

      22             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Just a second here.  If

      23        you can --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you can hold on one

      25        second.  We have a bit of a technicality.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  What has happened is

       2        they've already approved the -- your COA

       3        officially.  So it seems to me you have some

       4        concerns with that approval or you have

       5        questions, and what you're going to need to do

       6        now is -- someone other than Ms. Mansfield needs

       7        to make a motion for a reconsideration of the

       8        consent agenda item because you've already voted

       9        on it, so -- Ms. Mansfield was the original

      10        motion maker to -- I'm sorry, you moved to

      11        remove the items.  Who moved to approve the

      12        remaining consent --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That was me.

      14             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So then someone other

      15        than Lisa will have to -- I'm sorry, Angela --

      16        would have to make a motion for reconsideration

      17        of the consent agenda that was approved.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      19             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      20        reconsider the consent agenda as previously

      21        approved.

      22             MR. MOORE:  We have to reconsider it to

      23        take number 2 off the consent agenda, correct?

      24             MS. SHAW:  No, no, no.  He's doing it

      25        right.  He's doing it okay.
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       1             You're reconsidering the -- the consent

       2        agenda that was originally approved.

       3             MR. MOORE:  And we're removing this COA

       4        from it.

       5             MS. SHAW:  We can't move it yet because

       6        it's already been approved, so he's -- he's

       7        doing it correctly, so you just need a second.

       8             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       9             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      11             Any discussion?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Now you need a motion to

      16        remove it from the consent agenda.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, so moved.

      18             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second.

      20             All in favor.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  And just so we're clear,

      23        just re-move the approval of the remaining

      24        consent agenda as amended.

      25             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we
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       1        approve the consent agenda items number 1, 5, 7,

       2        8, 9, 10, 11 of the consent agenda.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

       5             Any discussion?

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       9             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Now you can open the

      10        public hearing for --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Now we'll go ahead

      12        and open the public hearing for any items on the

      13        consent agenda that --

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, the staff

      15        person for this particular gentleman, for the

      16        Edgewood Avenue, is not with us and we're going

      17        to get her down here, so it might be beneficial

      18        to address the two that Ms. Mansfield had

      19        requested to be removed because I think they're

      20        question related and maybe simple to get through

      21        and then we'll have Sam with us to address this

      22        particular -- because none of the rest of us are

      23        as familiar with it.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So if you don't mind,

      25        if we can take your case up in just a few
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       1        minutes when the staff person comes here.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Thank you.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       4             MS. SHAW:  So I guess you could open the

       5        public hearing on number 4.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll -- let's go

       7        ahead and open the public hearing for

       8        COA-10-296, 1329 Silver street.

       9             Anybody here to speak on this?

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think it's just a simple

      11        question that can be asked of staff to clarify

      12        something in the report.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  I had a clarification on

      14        that, and it's probably a very simple

      15        question -- or a very simple answer.

      16             The staff report recommended that the

      17        application be granted and the windows are

      18        obviously in condition, worthy of being

      19        replaced, but the original application asked to

      20        replace all 29 windows, and -- and the

      21        recommendation is to approve that, although it

      22        was noted in the record elsewhere that the

      23        homeowner had said they were going to repair

      24        rather than replace the six in front, and it

      25        seemed to me that it was a little ambiguous as
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       1        to whether it was granting all 29 as opposed to

       2        just granting replacement for 23 because there
       3        was no condition that the six in front be

       4        repaired rather than replaced.  And I thought

       5        that type of clarification would be beneficial

       6        sometime in the future, when this record is

       7        cold, to be able to understand it, it wouldn't

       8        be ambiguous.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  It -- it may be that we

      10        phrased it that way because it meant the

      11        50 percent rule, which would allow for the --

      12        all the windows to be replaced given that over

      13        50 percent were deteriorated and that they just

      14        have currently agreed -- I mean, I'm not sure --

      15        and it sounds like our staff person is coming

      16        back that might be able to answer that further,

      17        but --

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  My concern was that -- the

      19        condition was that the design and style of the

      20        replacement windows shall replicate the original

      21        window configuration of one over one with equal

      22        size sashes, and the site file indicated that

      23        the front windows have original led glazing, and

      24        so it would -- so although replacement might be

      25        appropriate under the 50 percent rule, that was
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       1        something that would normally be conditioned to

       2        replicate, right?

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  Yes, you are correct

       4        there.

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm sorry.  I thought we

       7        were going to address Edgewood, so I went to

       8        find that planner.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just to catch you up,

      10        basically with the way that it's currently

      11        written on the approval, it would be approving

      12        all of the windows to be replaced with one over

      13        one.  And since the windows on the front have a

      14        decorative element -- no, okay.  Go ahead and

      15        clarify that for the record.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Let me see if I can -- bear

      17        with me.  Let me find the photos on here.

      18             The windows on the front of the

      19        structure -- the entire structure is one over

      20        one.  In the photos, there -- one of the windows

      21        does look like it has some kind of two-light

      22        grid on the second floor.

      23             The PowerPoint is frozen.  Let me find my

      24        report.

      25             I'm not quite sure what is going on.  The
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       1        close-up of that first floor center window --

       2        let me shut down this computer and restart it.

       3             It does -- all the windows on the front of

       4        the structure will be repaired rather than

       5        replaced.  They already have an administrative

       6        COA for the repair of those windows.  They are

       7        seeking to replace the windows on the sides and

       8        rear only.  The remaining windows on the

       9        structure, aside from this one window on the bay

      10        of the first floor porch, are one-over-one,

      11        sash-style windows.

      12             I believe there are four or five windows

      13        that had been previously replaced, and they are

      14        aluminum one-over-one windows.  And those are

      15        all included in the total -- there's a letter

      16        from the applicant.  Let me find it here.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Does that -- Jennifer,

      18        does that clarify your concern?

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, it does.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Why don't we go

      21        ahead and -- can I go ahead and make a motion,

      22        then, or --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Do we -- I guess we've

      24        already had the floor opened.

      25             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  Someone needs to make a
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       1        motion.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and -- you can make

       3        a motion.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I move we approve

       5        COA-10-296, at 1329 Silver Street, with staff

       6        conditions.

       7             MR. CASE:  Second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       9        second.

      10             Any discussion?

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      15        approved COA-10-296 with conditions.

      16             So we're -- are we waiting for Sam?

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  Why don't you go ahead

      18        and go on to the second one that she --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll bring up

      20        COA-10-326, 1846 Margaret Street.

      21             Do we have a staff report?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, we do.

      23             This request is made by the Park Lane

      24        Condominium Association.  What they're

      25        requesting is two basic items.  First they would
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       1        like to remove -- and she's going to be getting

       2        the pictures back up in a minute -- remove the

       3        iron/metal fire escape system that is on the

       4        rear facade of this 16-story building.

       5             And all of you are familiar with the

       6        Park Lane.  It's a very visible landmark in

       7        Riverside/Avondale, built in 1926, and actually

       8        it was designated a local landmark before the

       9        Riverside/Avondale historic district was

      10        established.

      11             So the fire escape is on what would

      12        technically be the rear elevation.  The front

      13        elevation, the -- the elevation that's

      14        articulated architecturally is the river-facing

      15        elevation, so -- but the problem is that that

      16        rear elevation is the one that's probably most

      17        visible to the general public because it's quite

      18        visible from the public street.  And because of

      19        its height in relationship to surrounding

      20        buildings, it's very visible.

      21             We believe that the fire escape is original

      22        to the building.  However, it's not being used

      23        now.  It's not necessary, according to the

      24        applicant.  It's the -- it's the testimony of

      25        the applicant that the fire escape is no longer
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       1        needed or necessary from a fire/safety

       2        perspective since there is an internal emergency

       3        egress that would meet current fire codes.

       4             Also, the -- it's the testimony of the

       5        applicant that the fire escape is in poor

       6        condition and the cost to rehabilitate it is --

       7        is quite expensive.

       8             Because that fire escape is on what

       9        technically would be the rear elevation --

      10        although I will clearly state that it's very

      11        visible -- and, technically, since the fire

      12        escape is not a defining characteristic of the

      13        building and its architecture and its style and

      14        because of its condition, we recommend that

      15        the -- that the fire escape be removed.

      16             Now, after -- if it's removed -- and, of

      17        course, that leaves -- leaves a question of the

      18        doors that lead from each floor into the -- or

      19        to the fire escape -- and what's being requested

      20        is that that doorway be infilled with a window

      21        matching the other windows around it and that

      22        the bottom part, where the window will be

      23        sitting, will be masonry and then stuccoed to

      24        have a finish and appearance like the exterior

      25        of the building itself.
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       1             Also, there's a band -- there's a

       2        decorative band here (indicating) and down here,

       3        and that will be either reexposed or replicated,

       4        so it would also be visible from the -- from the

       5        rear as well.

       6             So our recommendation is for approval.

       7             And I did state that we do have some e-mail

       8        in opposition and I also believe we have people

       9        here to speak on this item as well.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      11        staff report?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      14        hearing.

      15             Anyone here to speak on this matter?

      16             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Melody Bishop, and

      18        I'm here representing the firm that submitted --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to give them your

      20        address.

      21             MS. BISHOP:  Certainly, and -- but I'm only

      22        here if there's any questions because I don't --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to be sworn in.

      24             MS. BISHOP:  Oh, I'm sorry.

      25             THE REPORTER:  I need your address for the
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       1        record, please.

       2             MS. BISHOP:  Oh, okay.  Sure.

       3             Melody Bishop, 704 Rosselle Street,

       4        Jacksonville, Florida 32204.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       6             MS. BISHOP:  You're welcome.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Now would you raise your

       8        right hand for me, please.

       9             MS. BISHOP:  Absolutely.

      10             (Complies.)

      11             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      12        testimony you're about to give will be the

      13        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      14        truth?

      15             MS. BISHOP:  As far as I know, yes, I --

      16        the truth, uh-huh.

      17             So I'm here if there's any questions.

      18        That's the purpose for being here.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Was the fire escape part of

      20        the original design or that was added after the

      21        building was --

      22             MS. BISHOP:  It's our understanding that

      23        it's original.  It's on the original drawings.

      24        It's a Roy Benjamin building and it's on the

      25        original drawings.
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       1             MR. CASE:  And we assume you're providing

       2        an additional egress somewhere else in the

       3        building?

       4             MS. BISHOP:  Well, their existing stair

       5        system meets the code.  The historic

       6        preservation -- well, you know, because it's a

       7        historic building, it -- and the number of

       8        residences per floor, it meets the -- the one

       9        stair on the inside meets the criteria, although

      10        there are currently two stairs on the inside as

      11        well, inside the -- the core.  The outside they

      12        haven't used in a long time.  They're failing.

      13             MR. CASE:  Bottom line is by removing the

      14        stair, you're not creating an egress problem?

      15             MS. BISHOP:  That's correct, but there are

      16        other modifications that would be done

      17        simultaneously.

      18             On the inside, we would do a smoke, you

      19        know, system, and, you know, that kind of thing,

      20        make it, you know, a better stair, egress, but,

      21        you know, as it is -- as you know, if you do a

      22        couple of -- make a couple of changes, then all

      23        of a sudden it kicks in a couple other criteria

      24        that has to take place.  And so then, all of a

      25        sudden, it says, okay, well, we need to make the
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       1        interior stair, you know, smokeproof, changes

       2        some of the evac requirements, but it -- you

       3        know, it makes it --

       4             The bottom line is this system is falling

       5        apart, plus it doesn't even exit to the ground.

       6        It stops -- oh, this is a different building.

       7        Anyway, it stops on the roof of another floor.

       8        So right now, if you did make it to that floor,

       9        after going past all the glass that, you know --

      10        if you have a fire and one of the units is

      11        building -- is burning -- because all the glass

      12        along the stair is not fireproof, if you walk --

      13        go past them, then you would burn.  And if you

      14        made it to the bottom level, the lowest level

      15        you can get to is not the first -- ground

      16        floor.  You're actually exiting on the roof of

      17        another level, so --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is it unsafe to go out

      19        there now?  Is it deteriorated to the point that

      20        it's --

      21             MS. BISHOP:  I'm sure there's people that

      22        walk on it.  I wouldn't do it, and I certainly

      23        wouldn't do it if I weighed a couple hundred

      24        pounds, but, you know, it -- there are --

      25        there's clearly some areas that if you looked at

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           25

       1        it, all of the -- you know, I have five copies

       2        of some prints, but I didn't bring enough, so --

       3        would you like to look at it?

       4             MR. CASE:  We can.

       5             MS. BISHOP:  Okay.  Give me a second.

       6             (Tenders documents.)

       7             That second page is --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I just ask you --

       9             MS. BISHOP:  (Inaudible.)

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The replacement product,

      11        it's going to match all the other windows?

      12             MS. BISHOP:  It's the second page.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I wouldn't walk on it

      14        either, looking at that photograph.

      15             The replacement product, are the windows

      16        consistent with the rest of the elevation?

      17             MS. BISHOP:  That's the intent, yes,

      18        although I will say this, there are some places

      19        on it where the windows are not consistent; in

      20        other words, back before you guys existed and

      21        before RAP existed, people went in and did

      22        replace windows as they saw fit, and so there

      23        are places where the windows don't match, but

      24        the -- the window -- there was a window

      25        replacement done a few years back, that's what
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       1        we're matching, the majority of all the windows

       2        in there.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Was any information

       5        gathered on the possibility of repairing the

       6        fire escape?

       7             MS. BISHOP:  There was a group that looked

       8        at that a while back, you know, meaning a couple

       9        of years ago.  And when they did that analysis,

      10        as I understand it -- I'm not an expert in

      11        this -- on this, because I -- you know, I've

      12        looked at the document, but I think what they

      13        found was it was very -- you know, they found it

      14        was going to be very expensive.  That doesn't

      15        mean it can't be done.  Yes, it would be very

      16        expensive, plus, if I remember correctly what I

      17        read, that the -- the width doesn't meet the

      18        code.  So there's things about the existing --

      19        you'd be basically fixing it up just for

      20        ornamental reasons because what's existing

      21        doesn't meet current code.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  So you couldn't rebuild it

      23        as it is?

      24             MS. BISHOP:  Not in exactly the same

      25        location, in the same width, the same tread, to
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       1        rise -- you know, scenario, handrail,

       2        everything.  It doesn't meet the code.  You know

       3        what I'm saying?  The rail itself doesn't meet

       4        current codes.  You know, you --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm not sure a fire

       6        escape can be done on a building.  I mean, is

       7        there --

       8             MS. BISHOP:  Yeah, that's what I'm saying.

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) don't

      11        think there's anything in the code to permit

      12        that today, so . . .

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      14             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      15             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  And now the rest of the

      17        story.

      18             Good afternoon.

      19             Clyde Collins, 233 East Bay Street.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you speak in the

      21        microphone?

      22             MR. COLLINS:  Sure.

      23             233 East Bay Street, Suite 920,

      24        Jacksonville, Florida.

      25             I --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you be sworn in,

       2        please?

       3             MR. COLLINS:  Oh, yes.

       4             Who's going to swear me in?

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       6        testimony you're about to give will be the

       7        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       8        truth?

       9             MR. COLLINS:  I do.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      11             MR. COLLINS:  Thank you.

      12             First of all, I can agree with some of the

      13        comments that Joel said, but not all of them.  I

      14        certainly disagree with the comments, with all

      15        due respect to Ms. Bishop.

      16             First of all, this is a landmark building.

      17        It's been recognized by the City.  It has

      18        routinely been motioned and carried by the

      19        association that it be placed on the national

      20        registry of historic buildings.  But with the

      21        removal, with the stripes, with the raping of

      22        this building, by striping -- or stripping the

      23        fire escape, it will never be on the historical

      24        registry because it is such -- of such a severe

      25        compromise of the building.
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       1             Let me say that the petition that's been

       2        brought to you has not been brought by a full

       3        vote of the association.  It's been brought by

       4        the board of directors, five members who compose

       5        approximately 15 percent of the owners for the

       6        building.

       7             My family owns three separate apartments,

       8        9A, which is just above the lower band on the

       9        right-hand side, and it -- the -- it is

      10        immediately affected by the fire escape.  My
      11        mother has one at the top.  And at the top

      12        level, the fire escape goes to it.  And my

      13        brother has a B unit, which is on the other

      14        side.  And basically the units go from the river

      15        to the town on each side with one in the middle,

      16        and then it's separated by an elevator block.

      17             There's two fire escapes; however, neither

      18        fire escape complies with the building code now,

      19        with the fire code now.

      20             I have not seen anything -- but I'll talk

      21        about that in a minute.

      22             First of all, I want this board to consider

      23        striking this from the calendar based on Florida

      24        Ethics Code 602.401.  This application was

      25        presented to you by Bill Bishop, who is a
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       1        current member of the City Council.  I find it

       2        offensive that a sitting City Council member

       3        from another district would take money and

       4        present a plan that is contrary to the

       5        intentions of the district, and I think that

       6        it -- it violates 602.401, .402, and .403.  And

       7        for those reasons alone, I think you ought to

       8        defer consideration of this today.

       9             Now, in addition -- and I've provided you

      10        some material because -- and Ms. Bishop --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I -- I'm just going

      12        to ask Cherry -- can we ask Cherry -- can you

      13        clarify if that's a valid consideration for us?

      14             MS. SHAW:  My understanding is the -- the

      15        applicant here is Ms. Melody Bishop.  She's not

      16        a City Council member.  She's more than allowed

      17        to bring forth an application.

      18             This is the first I'm hearing of this.  I

      19        don't see any conflicts.  I'm not really sure

      20        what involvement Mr. Bill Bishop is involved

      21        with this, but I don't see the conflict.  I

      22        don't see a problem with him bringing this

      23        forth.

      24             It would be a problem if he was sitting on

      25        this commission and going to vote on this
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       1        matter, but he's not on this commission.  Only

       2        you guys would have a conflict if you were

       3        working on this project.  And then, even if you

       4        did, you would have to disclose that conflict

       5        and abstain from voting, but I don't see that

       6        here today, so I'm -- I feel pretty comfortable

       7        with you going forward on this particular item.

       8             MR. COLLINS:  With all due respect to

       9        Ms. Shaw, the applicant -- application for a

      10        certificate of appropriateness is signed by

      11        Bill Bishop.  Bill Bishop is the one who's

      12        making the application to the board today.  This

      13        is not his wife; this is Bill Bishop, who is an

      14        active, sitting City Council member.  And the

      15        rules provide -- or the ethics code provides

      16        that the activities of officers -- and he is an

      17        officer -- in a project like this, where it

      18        affects the city -- that's why you're here.

      19        You're appointed by the City.  And I think that

      20        that is -- is an unfortunate but inappropriate

      21        relationship.

      22             And if you also notice the e-mails with

      23        Mr. McEachin, who was kind enough to provide

      24        them to me, they're not from Ms. Bishop; they're

      25        from the City Councilman.
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       1             So I would suggest that -- with all due

       2        respect to Ms. Shaw, I think there's too much an

       3        involvement by a City Council member and that

       4        this -- this board should reconsider and take it

       5        off the calendar pending resolution of the

       6        issue.

       7             I addressed that with Carla Miller this

       8        morning and she said she would get back to me as

       9        to an iss- -- as to a resolution of it, and she

      10        has not.

      11             I certainly --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Who --

      13             MR. COLLINS:  -- respect her --

      14             MS. SHAW:  Carla Miller is --

      15             MR. COLLINS:  She is the City ethics

      16        officer.  And she said she'd run it by the

      17        General Counsel's Office.  I see some members of

      18        the General Counsel's Office here today --

      19             MR. GERMANY:  And we'll be speaking to

      20        that.  We disagree and we'll be speaking to

      21        that.

      22             MR. COLLINS:  But notwithstanding, I think

      23        there is too close a relationship and -- and it

      24        ought to be withdrawn.

      25             But notwithstanding, let's go to the merits
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       1        of it.

       2             First of all, in the handout that I

       3        provided you, under addendum A -- and,

       4        unfortunately, they're not -- they're not

       5        numbered, but it starts off -- this has been an

       6        ongoing problem that the board has tried to

       7        address, and prior boards have hired architects

       8        who have recommended either fixing it or

       9        replacing the fire escape, architects such as

      10        Brett Newkirk of Construction Solutions.

      11             On Addendum 3, at the bottom of the page,

      12        the meeting of the board minutes -- minutes of

      13        the board meeting, March 21st, 2007, states:

      14             Review report of fire escape safety

      15        evaluation.

      16             Contrary to what was said today by the

      17        applicant, Brett Newkirk of Construction

      18        Solutions reports the fire escape -- the fire

      19        escape requires two means of escape and there is

      20        only one internal stairwell above the ninth

      21        floor, and the fire marshal requires a

      22        functioning fire escape as the second means of

      23        egress.

      24             Okay.  If you look at the two apartments --

      25        and I'm sorry we don't have a drawing as to a
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       1        blueprint -- architectural blueprint.

       2             There's a fire escape on the side, east,

       3        that only goes to the ninth floor.  There is one

       4        internal fire escape on the west that goes to

       5        the apartments -- there's an apartment above the

       6        elevator lobby.  Okay.  So that fire escape is

       7        neither wide enough nor does it go to the ground

       8        floor either.

       9             The fire escape -- the external fire escape

      10        was designed when the building was built in 1923

      11        in a manner so that people would go to the roof

      12        of the garage and then there would be another

      13        staircase to the ground floor.

      14             Now, what's been proposed today doesn't
      15        take anyone from a burning building to the

      16        ground floor; it just takes them to the first

      17        floor.

      18             There's nothing in the file today --

      19        there's nothing that represents the fire marshal

      20        has signed off on this renovation or raping of

      21        the building.  In fact, Newkirk of Construction

      22        Solutions says, because there's only one

      23        internal fire escape above the ninth floor, the

      24        fire marshal requires a functioning fire escape

      25        as a second means of egress.
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       1             Additionally, I'm quoting, the Jacksonville

       2        historical preservation commission isn't likely

       3        to approve removal without replacement of the

       4        fire escape.  Members ask why replacement.  A

       5        recommendation is replacement, not repair.

       6             Mr. Newcomb [sic] goes on, and he -- and

       7        it's attached to your report -- is a

       8        functional -- a drawing of what he proposed that

       9        was architecturally sound.  It was in a

      10        duplicate replacement of the fire escape.

      11             And there's also suggestions -- suggested

      12        bids on such a replacement fire escape.

      13             Now, in this time of economic -- where

      14        the -- where there's construction people looking

      15        for employment, I bet quotes could be had that

      16        would even be less than the quotes that were

      17        obtained in -- in 2007.  However, the

      18        association, notwithstanding, never complained

      19        about the cost.  They did not go forward.

      20             A different board went on to hire a second

      21        architect.  And if you look at addendum number 7

      22        you will find the statements of Michael Wilburn

      23        (phonetic), who is a local architect here in

      24        Jacksonville, and I think he's been in front of

      25        the board, along with Mr. Newkirk.
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       1             Mr. Wilburn discussed in paragraph 4, 1, 2,

       2        3 -- and he states he's been working with

       3        structural engineers regarding the fire escape

       4        replacement.  He devised a plan to replace the

       5        fire escape with one that has on each floor and

       6        section, built in a shop, then stacked upon each

       7        other.  It would be made out of aluminum.  It

       8        would be cheaper than the first suggested

       9        replacement fire escape because the first one

      10        was going to be made out of -- out of steel.

      11             The proposal was there would be aluminum,

      12        it would be stacked on top of each other, it

      13        would be pinned to the building, so there

      14        wouldn't be an issue regarding the concrete

      15        anchors in the building.  And he -- the board

      16        approved for him to solicit and obtain three

      17        bids.  That he did, and that's --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm going to have to ask you

      19        to start to wrap it up because the time --

      20             MR. COLLINS:  I will.

      21             The current proposal, as suggested here,

      22        has a number of deficiencies.  First of all, it

      23        doesn't address the electric conduit on either

      24        side of the fire escape.  At least eight, if not

      25        ten, apartments obtain their electricity through
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       1        an electric conduit on either side of the fire

       2        escape.  Is that going to remain or not?  It

       3        doesn't address it.

       4             The windows -- the proposal doesn't address

       5        all the windows because a number of unit owners

       6        have replaced windows with a central air

       7        conditioning system.  It doesn't address those

       8        at all.

       9             The lady on 10, for example, above my

      10        apartment, completely gutted her windows, put

      11        screening on the outside, and has an air handler

      12        going in.  What is to be done to that?

      13             In addition, the bylaws of the association

      14        provide that the windows and doors are the

      15        responsibility of the unit owners, not the

      16        association.  So if this passes -- and I hope it

      17        doesn't -- you will still have a hodgepodge of

      18        windows in this building.  And the staircase,

      19        which otherwise would mask that, would make this

      20        hodgepodge even look more of a hodgepodge.

      21             There's been no basis -- this is a

      22        financial concern.  There is a basis on which

      23        the -- the association could sell an easement,

      24        an architectural easement.  That's been done

      25        many times in Avondale, and so the staff -- even

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           38

       1        the staff recommendation is not complete because

       2        it mentions as an alternative to allowing

       3        various decks be continued even if the fire

       4        escape was taken down.  So that is to say that

       5        you could have it -- have some of -- somewhat of

       6        a platform at -- by level, 9, for example,

       7        and 7.

       8             And these are something that have been used

       9        over the years.  I've gone out on mine today,

      10        checked it out.  I agree with the representative

      11        that it's probably not the safest idea.

      12             But, all in all, there's too many questions

      13        here today, and I'll ask that the board deny or

      14        ask that it be placed back for further

      15        consideration by the committee -- by the staff.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

      17             Anybody else here to speak?

      18             MR. MOORE:  I have a question of

      19        Mr. Collins.

      20             MR. COLLINS:  Yes.

      21             MR. MOORE:  You said earlier that the

      22        recommendation for removal was made by your

      23        board?

      24             MR. MOORE:  No, there's never been a

      25        recommendation prior to this year that it be
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       1        removed.  It's always been replaced or

       2        renovated.

       3             MR. MOORE:  You said this wasn't voted --

       4        this was -- the board made this decision?

       5             MR. COLLINS:  That is correct.

       6             MR. MOORE:  Is the board authorized to make

       7        these decisions?

       8             MR. COLLINS:  The board is not authorized

       9        to do a -- to remove common elements, for which

      10        this is a common element, without 85 percent of

      11        the vote.

      12             MR. MOORE:  You think they have not --

      13             MR. COLLINS:  They have not done that.

      14             MR. MOORE:  Thank you.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak on

      16        this matter?

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.

      19             John Germany, 3591 Richmond Street,

      20        Jacksonville.  I'm an owner.

      21             I actually work for the Office of General

      22        Counsel, but I'm here not representing the

      23        office.  Cherry is doing a fine job doing that.

      24        I'm -- I have an ownership interest in the

      25        Park Lane.  I own a unit there.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       2        hand for me, please.

       3             MR. GERMANY:  (Complies.)

       4             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       5        testimony you're about to give will be the

       6        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       7        truth?

       8             MR. GERMANY:  I do.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      10             MR. GERMANY:  First of all, to your

      11        question about the vote of the board, the --

      12        this is a long history with the Park Lane

      13        needing various types of repairs.  This is just

      14        one of several that need to be done, including

      15        waterproofing, roof repairs, and other

      16        significantly costly repairs.

      17             The board has hired Mr. Bishop, his firm,

      18        as an architectural consultant to help us

      19        determine the best way to go about doing that.

      20             Mr. Bishop, as I understand it, consulted

      21        with the fire marshal as the first step to

      22        determine whether or not this was appropriate,

      23        and the fire marshal currently -- I don't know

      24        what was said before in these reports, but

      25        currently the fire marshal, my understanding,
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       1        has approved this going forward, removing the

       2        fire escape, based on various, you know,

       3        revisions to the internal fire escapes as

       4        Ms. Bishop said.

       5             But as to the vote, the board fully intends

       6        to go to the membership and obtain that vote

       7        that Mr. Collins was talking about.  The first

       8        step, we felt, however, was to make sure that

       9        it's even feasible to do so.  We're not going

      10        to, you know, concern the membership with a host

      11        of different issues that would not be relevant

      12        because it would require having a meeting, you

      13        know, obtaining a quorum, and, you know,

      14        discussing this issue, and we don't really want

      15        to bring that to the -- I mean, the -- these --

      16        and, by the way, these -- there have been

      17        numerous noticed meetings, workshops, and board

      18        meetings on this very issue, so there's --

      19        nothing's hidden here from any of the

      20        membership.  And Mr. Collins obviously knew

      21        about those and this is the first we've heard

      22        from the board members from -- heard from him

      23        about any objections to this, just for the

      24        record.

      25             So hopefully that answers your question.
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       1             And there will be a vote required by the

       2        condominium documents and by Florida law for any

       3        changes to the common element, so that obviously

       4        would have to happen after we get through this

       5        first step.

       6             Mr. Collins raised a number of different

       7        issues that I would represent to you as an owner

       8        are just not relevant to what this commission

       9        needs to decide.  What this commission needs to

      10        decide are the issues within the ordinance code,

      11        and the staff has done a very fine job in their

      12        report discussing those various issues.

      13             As far as, you know, bringing up the issue

      14        about a conflict, all I can say is that has been

      15        looked at and we -- I respect- -- as an owner, I

      16        respectfully disagree, but that will obviously

      17        be considered by Carla Miller and others, and

      18        that is not really the -- my opinion as an owner

      19        only is that that would not be the purview of

      20        this board to really be dealing with that

      21        issue.

      22             As to things like the electrical conduit,

      23        any other structural issues, those are permit

      24        questions.  And, as you know, one of the first

      25        things that happens, if we go and try and pull a
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       1        permit for any sort of exterior renovation of a

       2        building in the historic district, is they come

       3        to Joel's office and -- to see if the COA has
       4        been obtained.

       5             So we are simply here as the first step of

       6        many, you know, future steps to try and get this

       7        performed.  And, like I said, there's been

       8        extensive analysis of what to do with the fire

       9        escape, to repair it, to remove it.  Different

      10        consultants have looked at that.  And, at this

      11        point, we feel like the most cost effective

      12        thing for the membership, especially in light of

      13        the numerous other expensive repairs, is to

      14        remove it.

      15             If anybody has any questions, I'll be glad

      16        to address those.

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      19             MR. GERMANY:  Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

      21             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Alyce Adkins, 1846

      23        Margaret Street, 1B.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      25        hand for me, please.
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       1             MS. ADKINS:  (Complies.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       3        testimony you're about to give will be the

       4        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       5        truth?

       6             MS. ADKINS:  I do.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             MS. ADKINS:  I'm the president of the condo

       9        association, and we are mainly here to get our

      10        certificate.  This is only one step in a long

      11        series of steps to make our building safe and to

      12        make it look nice.

      13             The owner referred to the fact that we have

      14        never looked at just taking it down.  That is

      15        not true.  Mr. Collins was on the board last

      16        year, for the prior two years, and the

      17        organization that they hired and paid for also

      18        suggested that we take it down.  And they, the

      19        last group before I took over, also met with the

      20        fire marshal's office, and we discussed removing

      21        the fire escape forever and also making some new

      22        steps down into the garage so that the egress

      23        would be safe.  So that was discussed at the end

      24        of his term last year.

      25             Since I took office, we have had numerous
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       1        workshops on this problem.  They have all been

       2        posted and sent out by e-mail, and everyone has

       3        been notified as to what we're doing.  And if

       4        anyone had any objection, we wanted to hear.

       5        And we have not had any other objections to the

       6        removal of this fire escape.  And believe you

       7        me, before we can do anything, we have to have a

       8        vote of our association.  And before we can

       9        spend any money, we have to have a vote.

      10             So we respectfully request that you approve

      11        the certificate of appropriateness so that we

      12        can get on with making our building pretty and

      13        safe.

      14             Thank you.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

      16             We'll go ahead and --

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon.

      19             My name is Karen Chastain.  I reside at

      20        1846 Margaret Street, Unit 1A.

      21             I've been a resident in the building and a

      22        member of the association --

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  If you could be sworn in.

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBER: -- for the past two and a

      25        half years.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       2        hand for me, please.

       3             MS. CHASTAIN:  Yes.

       4             (Complies.)

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       6        testimony you're about to give will be the

       7        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       8        truth?

       9             MS. CHASTAIN:  I do.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      11             MS. CHASTAIN:  To continue, I'm also an

      12        attorney with the Office of General Counsel.

      13        I'm here on my own personal time.  I don't

      14        represent the Planning Department or supervise

      15        Ms. Shaw or -- in that line or chain of

      16        command.

      17             The nice thing about going at least third

      18        on those of us who support the application is

      19        that I can fully adopt Mr. Germany's comments,

      20        Ms. Adkins' comments, and I urge you to support

      21        staff's recommendation of approving the

      22        certificate of appropriateness.

      23             Thank you.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hello.

       2             Chad Lebenz.  Address, 1846 Margaret

       3        Street, Apartment 14A, Jacksonville, 32204.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       5        hand for me, please.

       6             MR. LEBENZ:  (Complies.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       8        testimony you're about to give will be the

       9        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      10        truth?

      11             MR. LEBENZ:  I do.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      13             MR. LEBENZ:  I have been a resident for the

      14        last six years in the building and have been a

      15        part of a couple of boards as well and would

      16        just like to say that I affirm the things that

      17        Mr. Germany and Ms. Chastain and Ms. Adkins have

      18        said and refute a few of the others that

      19        Mr. Collins has said.  I can list numerous ones

      20        if you'd like me to or if I can leave my piece.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody have a

      22        question of the speaker?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      25             (Ms. Bishop approaches the podium.)
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       1             MS. BISHOP:  Okay.  Well, I was just going

       2        to mention, if anybody had a question about the

       3        other comments, I'd be happy to answer them if

       4        you want.  Otherwise, you know, I -- I know I

       5        didn't fill out but one card, so it's -- you

       6        know, whatever y'all prefer.

       7             Any questions?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody have any questions?

       9             MR. FRILEY:  I have -- excuse me.  I have

      10        one question.

      11             Do we have any current documentation from

      12        the City of Jacksonville fire department with

      13        regards to the stair?

      14             MS. BISHOP:  We have -- we've met with them

      15        and we followed up with a letter back to them,

      16        to the fire marshal -- the meeting was on the --

      17        May 4th, and -- if I remember correctly.  I

      18        apologize.

      19             MR. FRILEY:  Is it a --

      20             MS. BISHOP:  Yes, it was May 4th.

      21             MR. FRILEY:  It's documentation?

      22             MS. BISHOP:  I don't know if it was

      23        submitted through -- okay.  Well, I have one,

      24        but anyway -- and the meeting was with Chief

      25        Anthony Roseberry, Captain Bob Ratliff,
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       1        Lieutenant Jim Grofe (phonetic), and -- to

       2        discuss this and get confirmation that it would

       3        be allowed to be removed.  As we understood it,

       4        we had to get that approval to then come to you

       5        and say, okay, we'd like to remove it.

       6             And until we go back for a permit, they're

       7        not going to give approval.  I mean, they --

       8        they approved it and they -- that's why we're

       9        moving forward on the direction that we are,

      10        but, yes, they've met and approved it.  The

      11        letter confirms that this concept of the smoke

      12        evac will work, but it's -- you know, I mean,

      13        you -- we don't have a permit yet because we

      14        haven't submitted anything, so we haven't

      15        received an approval of a permit.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Carmen Godwin, 2623

      19        Herschel Street.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      21        testimony you're about to give will be the

      22        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      23        truth?

      24             MS. GODWIN:  Yes, I do.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

       2             I was not at the DRC meeting this month,

       3        but I have notes for you.

       4             The committee discussed this.  And although

       5        they weren't, you know, really ecstatic about

       6        the fire escape being removed, because it is an

       7        original feature, they did say that -- one of

       8        the things they asked for was evidence that it

       9        does have structural failure.  That's the first

      10        thing.  The second thing was that this is

      11        acceptable from a life safety standpoint to

      12        remove it.  Those two things we -- we didn't see

      13        at the meeting, so that -- those were things

      14        they wanted me to bring up to you.

      15             Assuming that that is the case, the

      16        committee agreed that removing the doors and

      17        replacing them with windows would be one

      18        appropriate option.

      19             After listening to some of the comments, I

      20        would like to add that if you do vote on this

      21        today, we would strongly encourage you to add a

      22        condition, where there are individual owners

      23        that are going to be responsible for, you know,

      24        replacing the windows themselves, if it's their

      25        own cost, that it be a condition that those all
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       1        be the same, that they all match.

       2             Thank you.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       4             Okay.  I'm going to go ahead and close the

       5        public hearing and bring it back to the

       6        commission.

       7             I just -- I do want to make one statement,

       8        I believe, on the mic.  It's not this

       9        commission's decision or determination whether

      10        or not this will or will not meet code.  That's

      11        not what we're here for.  That's the authority

      12        having jurisdiction's determination, so that --

      13        that shouldn't be an issue here.  This is more

      14        of an aesthetic issue and a -- other issues.  If

      15        we agree or don't agree with this going forward,

      16        that's not in the record, one of the things

      17        we're approving, not approving, so . . . .

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I agree with

      19        that.  Ours is not the life safety question.  I

      20        think we really need to focus only on the

      21        removal of the fire escape.  I think some of the

      22        things the -- the person who is challenging this

      23        brought up were potential things that would

      24        occur as a result of removing it and anything

      25        that would be added on to this facade would have
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       1        to come back and be submitted to us for

       2        approval, if people are adding back balconies or

       3        other accoutrements, so --

       4             Listening to the testimony, looking at the

       5        photograph, you know, I think the evidence is

       6        pretty clear.  Something needs to be done.  It's

       7        a beautiful building.  While the fire escape is

       8        somewhat -- it does have character and it does

       9        kind of place it in a historical context and a

      10        time frame, I don't know that the building will

      11        be diminished by removing it, so I'm comfortable

      12        with the removal of the fire escape as listed in

      13        the staff report.  I also think RAP's concern

      14        that the replacement product be consistent is

      15        very important, and I think that should be added

      16        as a condition.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I need to ask for a

      18        determination because I -- you know, we've heard

      19        over the years on this commission different

      20        applicants who did or didn't follow rules, and

      21        it's really hard to get consistency on windows.

      22             Is it clear to us that if this fire escape

      23        goes away, each of the owners would have to do

      24        the reconstruction of the door to make that a

      25        window individually so we'd have -- we'd have --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you want to --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  I'd have to defer to this --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  -- the association on that

       6        question.

       7             MR. CASE:  -- (inaudible) was suggesting

       8        that that be a condition, that it -- it's either

       9        all or nothing.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do we --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  It would all have to be done

      12        at the same time.

      13             MS. ADKINS:  -- (inaudible) at the same

      14        time.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Well, if -- if you're going

      16        to -- it probably would be fair that the

      17        applicant respond to the suggested conditions so

      18        that -- you know, so that the process is fair.

      19             (Ms. Bishop approaches the podium.)

      20             MS. BISHOP:  As -- through the Chair, as an

      21        app- -- you know, as the applicant and as an

      22        architect, it would only make sense to do them

      23        all at the same time.  From a cost effectiveness

      24        standpoint, it wouldn't -- it would be very

      25        expensive for each individual owner.
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       1             Now, I can't speak as to how the

       2        condominium association -- maybe they can relate

       3        as to how they're going to pay for it.  To me,

       4        though, it only makes sense to do it one time

       5        with one contractor out there -- you know, one

       6        umbrella contractor for each trade.  So, yes,

       7        they would all match.  They should.  In fact,

       8        make it a condition.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Cherry, is there any issues

      10        that you've heard that would cause us to hold on

      11        this thing?  Is there any legal issues that you

      12        should advise us on?

      13             MS. SHAW:  I pretty much advised you on

      14        everything that stood out in my mind.  I think

      15        that we are -- legally, you can go forward, you

      16        can -- you vote on it.  I feel very comfortable

      17        with you voting on it today, but I just want to

      18        make sure that -- with RAP suggesting the

      19        condition -- and usually when you suggest a

      20        condition on the floor, I want to make sure that

      21        the applicant, the owner, speaks to that, that

      22        condition, because it's only fair -- since the

      23        staff report is already recommending a straight

      24        approval.  So that's all I wanted to make sure

      25        of that, is that the applicant speaks to that
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       1        condition.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I just want you to

       3        clarify.  If we anticipate this full vote of the

       4        condominium association, are we exposing the

       5        ruling to any challenges if it's --

       6             MS. SHAW:  Well, any COA that you approve

       7        is always subject to someone appealing it, so

       8        you don't want to make your decision based on --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We're not -- we're not

      10        compromising anything by getting ahead of their

      11        full vote?

      12             MS. SHAW:  No, not at all.  In fact, I feel

      13        very comfortable with -- as you guys know --

      14        just to give you an example, people come to you

      15        as the first step, before they go to the next

      16        step, regarding, like, right-of-way permits

      17        or -- or administrative deviations, so this is

      18        the first step that the association is taking.

      19        And if they find that the -- you cannot, you

      20        know, meet certain things, I'm sure that they

      21        will probably either come back or they probably

      22        just won't pursue the COA at all, so --

      23             MS. ADKINS:  Do you want me to speak to the

      24        window --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you're -- I think we've
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       1        already closed the public --

       2             MS. ADKINS:  I was just going to tell

       3        you --

       4             MS. SHAW:  I think you -- since she is a

       5        part of the association, I think it is fair

       6        because Ms. Bishop already stated she couldn't

       7        speak to it, so -- since you're putting a

       8        condition on the floor, I think it's only fair

       9        that she does speak to that condition and --

      10             MS. ADKINS:  (Inaudible.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you could come up here,

      12        please.

      13             (Ms. Adkins approaches the podium.)

      14             MS. ADKINS:  Okay.  We've already come to

      15        that -- everyone will have the same type of

      16        window.  It will be approved, RAP approved, we

      17        also have specs as to how to install them

      18        because -- and there are -- we want to do this

      19        all at one time, so, therefore, we would

      20        probably get -- the contractor would have the

      21        windows.

      22             We also have other units in the condo that

      23        will need new windows, and we have a spec for

      24        that as well now.  We have certain stipulations

      25        they have to go through even though it is their
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       1        responsibility.  That's -- that's what it --

       2        will be done.  That would be windows and doors.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       4             MS. ADKINS:  Uh-huh.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I think that

       6        what's most important here is we have the proper

       7        owner of the building, the condominium.  And how

       8        the condominium decides to implement the order

       9        when they get it, it's really their business and

      10        not ours.  And whether they can do it or not is

      11        their business.  I don't think that we have

      12        anything to say whether or not their internal

      13        procedures have been followed to bring the

      14        application or not.  That's beyond, I think, our

      15        scope.

      16             That being said, on the merits, this is a

      17        feature that's original to the building, and our

      18        design regulations provide for repair over

      19        replacement.  And I could see a situation where

      20        I could support replac- -- removal if the proper

      21        information about cost and such associated with

      22        it were presented, but so far the only thing we

      23        have in the record is that it's going to be

      24        expensive to repair, without any actual bids or

      25        solid information about that.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           58

       1             And the National Park Service has dealt

       2        with this in either -- it's either a

       3        preservation brief or other instances where,

       4        instead of removal, they took the stairs out and

       5        just kept the balconies, right?

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  I'm not aware of a specific

       7        preservation brief on it.  There may very well

       8        be one, but I'm not aware of one.  We didn't

       9        reference one in our review of it.  That would

      10        certainly preserve part of the feature or, you

      11        know, part of the appearance if they were to do

      12        that.

      13             MR. COLLINS:  That would address a lot of

      14        the objections --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have to --

      16             MS. ADKINS:  I have the cost on the

      17        repair --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  We can't entertain any

      19        questions without speaking into the microphone.

      20             MS. SHAW:  She has costs that -- you want

      21        to bring those costs --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm just saying she has to

      23        speak in the microphone.

      24             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      25             (Mr. Collins approaches the podium.)
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       1             MR. COLLINS:  I mean, the question is -- a

       2        modification of the variance is a good one, and

       3        I think that might address some of the concerns,

       4        but that wasn't in the application, nor was the

       5        cost estimates, which I have provided you, nor

       6        was there anything from the fire marshal in the

       7        application before the -- before the City.

       8             It's my understanding that Chief Alford and

       9        Chief Williams have both indicated they would

      10        not approve the removal of the fire escape, and

      11        they were prior consultants to the board under

      12        our retaining.

      13             (Ms. Adkins approaches the podium.)

      14             MS. ADKINS:  We have a cost to replace and

      15        to put a new one up.  To take that one down

      16        would be $425,000.  To put a new one up is

      17        almost a million.  So that was the bid from last

      18        year.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  When was the -- when were

      20        those numbers --

      21             MS. ADKINS:  Last year.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Was that the 2007 --

      23             MS. ADKINS:  At the end of Mr. Collins'

      24        board last year.

      25             MS. SIMON:  That's replacement.  Is there a
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       1        cost estimate for repair?

       2             MS. ADKINS:  I don't believe you can -- all

       3        the information we had is you can't repair

       4        that.  That's an old iron -- and it's -- it's

       5        not to specs anyway.  The fire department said

       6        they wouldn't even use it.

       7             The reason we went to the fire department

       8        first -- and we've been there numerous times.

       9        This last time, when we asked for the Akel

      10        (phonetic) company to go to the fire marshal's

      11        office first, they said -- we said, we're going

      12        to take this down.  Now what do we have to do?

      13        They said, this is what you have to do.

      14             You have two fire stairs, one on one side

      15        of the building and one on the other.  Yes, one

      16        only goes up to the ninth floor, and this is

      17        what you're going to have to do.  First of all,

      18        you're going to have to put a fan in there and

      19        seal it so that when people use this fire escape

      20        there's no smoke that comes in.  Second of all,

      21        you're going to have to go out either the lobby

      22        area or go down in the lobby -- the first floor

      23        lobby is the original lobby.  It goes out to the

      24        front patio and down to the street.  So actually

      25        when you get to the lobby, you're out.  And they
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       1        required us to put in a fire step down to the

       2        garage.  So Mr. Collins knew that last year, and

       3        that was one of the last things that we talked

       4        about doing.  This year we've been talking to

       5        them about using the lobby area as the exit.

       6             So we have talked to the fire marshal's

       7        office.  They can't do anything until we

       8        actually go to them with a permit and say, this

       9        is what we want to do.  Can we do it?  And then

      10        they'll say, yeah, then you can do that.  That's

      11        why we went that way.

      12             And as far as looking at the costs

      13        involved, we've looked at replacement and we've

      14        looked at fixing it, which you can't do, and

      15        we've looked at taking it down, and all

      16        different kinds of ways to put a new one back

      17        up, and it would be in excess of a million-two

      18        or a million-three.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only mitigating

      20        factor is that there will be costs associated

      21        with improving the existing egress?

      22             MS. ADKINS:  What we're going to have to do

      23        when we take the fire escape down -- and we got

      24        a better bid in taking it down.  Of course we

      25        have to take the doors, take them out, and put
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       1        the windows in and put the brick and mortar

       2        down, then we have to redo the stairs to make

       3        them fire safe.  This is what the fire marshal

       4        said we could do if we took that down.  Right

       5        now they said we -- you couldn't even use it

       6        anyway.  It's just sitting there.

       7             But these are the -- the improvements we

       8        want to make on the inside of the building that

       9        no one will really see that cost a lot of money.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And nothing we're doing

      11        here today precludes them from coming back and

      12        submitting for a balcony project that replicates

      13        the --

      14             MS. ADKINS:  Oh, the --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- the balcony --

      16             MS. ADKINS:  The greatest thing in the

      17        world is if the -- if the unit owners wanted to

      18        do that separate, you know, together, but right

      19        now the B units can't even use that fire

      20        escape.  They have no access to it.  The only

      21        people that have access to that old fire escape

      22        are the two end units.  Not everybody can even

      23        use it, so . . .

      24             MS. SIMON:  Do you have something, though,

      25        that states -- because I think, like, Jennifer
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       1        said, we can't really address --

       2             MS. ADKINS:  Do you want the bids?  Is that

       3        parts of taking it down?

       4             MS. SIMON:  No, the -- do you have

       5        something that says it can't be repaired?

       6        Because I think that's -- I still --

       7             MS. ADKINS:  We have some old studies that

       8        says it can't be repaired.

       9             MS. SIMON:  Because we still don't -- we

      10        don't have that, and I don't think we can

      11        address the fire marshal --

      12             MS. ADKINS:  Well, the fire marshal also

      13        told us that even if it was repaired, it

      14        wouldn't be usable as a fire escape.  It doesn't

      15        re- -- it doesn't meet code.  Even if we

      16        repaired it and painted it and made it look new

      17        and shiny, it doesn't meet code as an exit to

      18        the building.

      19             MS. SIMON:  But, then, again, we're not

      20        addressing that part of it.  We're just

      21        addressing the historical aspect --

      22             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      23             MS. ADKINS:  I understand.  You want it --

      24        you want it back up there, painted, and -- you

      25        know, it cost a lot of -- then we have to
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       1        maintain it --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  One clarification.

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MS. ADKINS: -- see, forever.

       5             MS. SIMON:  (Inaudible.)

       6             MS. ADKINS:  Yes, sir.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  One clarification that I --

       8        I'm thinking of is that if this fire escape is

       9        not required by code -- to leave it up as a

      10        decorative item, you wouldn't have to repair it

      11        to meet code because it's not required by code,

      12        so it becomes --

      13             MS. ADKINS:  Then we'll have to seal the

      14        doors.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- almost an ornament on the

      16        side of the building.  So I don't think you have

      17        to take it apart and make it meet code because

      18        it's --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it's a liability

      20        issue, though, if it's there and it's --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. ADKINS:  Yeah, and then we have to seal

      23        the doors.  We can never open the doors again.

      24        And we do have to keep it painted --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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       1             MS. ADKINS:  -- from now on.  So we think

       2        that that money could be better spent in keeping

       3        the roof the way it's supposed to look and --

       4        and we constantly have problems being on the

       5        river.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. ADKINS:  So --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

       9             MS. ADKINS:  Uh-huh.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We've already closed

      12        the public hearing and I think we need to bring

      13        this back to the commission.  I think we've

      14        heard it enough, so --

      15             MR. CASE:  I have a question for staff.

      16             Do we really -- do we think or do we --

      17        that this may or may not affect its ability to

      18        receive a landmark status, by the removal of the

      19        fire escape, since it was original to the

      20        building?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  It already has landmark

      22        status per the City of Jacksonville.  It could

      23        not be listed on the National Register because

      24        it's part of the Riverside Avondale historical

      25        district and it's a contributing property, so
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       1        they wouldn't relist it.

       2             MR. CASE:  And staff is sure that -- I'm

       3        conflicted because, you know, interior standards

       4        for rehab say the removal of historic materials

       5        or alterations of features and spaces that

       6        characterize a property shall be avoided.  It

       7        doesn't say it can't have them, it just says it

       8        should be avoided.

       9             I'm not concerned about, you know, the new

      10        construction not destroying historic materials.

      11        I think that can be safely done.  The only thing

      12        that's subject to interpretation is -- in the

      13        staff report is, "The fire escape does not

      14        represent a significant character-defining

      15        feature."  That I would probably take exception

      16        to in the fact that it -- by virtue of the fact

      17        that it was original to the building.  It's

      18        certainly a significant, defining feature.

      19        Whether we like it or not, it's certainly a

      20        character-defining feature.  So, quite honestly,

      21        I'm quite conflicted about it.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, we refer to a defining

      23        feature as it relates to its architectural

      24        style.  It's not a factor in its style that

      25        defines it.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  I was thinking the same thing

       2        as David, though, because if you read the

       3        excerpt from the book, it says that it was, you

       4        know, brought in because of the New York co-ops,

       5        and it was -- it was styled after that, so that

       6        is definitely part of it.  And, historically,

       7        that was part of the original design and idea of

       8        the building.  It was very unique at the time.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, we're conflicted as

      10        well.  We have to take all these factors in in

      11        our decision-making and our recommendation.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does the commission feel as

      13        though there's not enough information to make a

      14        decision where this should be deferred perhaps?

      15             MS. SIMON:  Yes.

      16             MR. MOORE:  No.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, what other

      18        information are we needing?

      19             MR. MOORE:  This is as much information

      20        that we have (inaudible).

      21             MS. SIMON:  We still haven't seen the

      22        repair information.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did they submit anything

      24        to staff?  Did you guys get a cost estimate on a

      25        repair?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  No.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The problem with the

       3        repair -- I mean, I -- I'm just sort of thinking

       4        down the road.  The repair costs are going to be

       5        one thing, then they're going to still

       6        potentially have to upgrade the existing egress

       7        because that is not a functioning egress,

       8        especially if it only satisfies one unit of each

       9        floor.

      10             I mean, you've got to remember, there's

      11        however many other units that don't have access

      12        to that fire escape, so I think we're putting

      13        the building in a situation to repair and

      14        maintain an element which is of value to the

      15        structure, is very minimal.  So I think we just

      16        have to -- you know, I don't think the cost will

      17        ever justify -- you know, I don't think you'll

      18        ever be able to run the numbers so that it makes

      19        the case for saving it.  I just think there's

      20        too many other things involved.  So either you

      21        preserve it as a historical feature or let them

      22        progress in a way they think is suitable to the

      23        building.

      24             It's a charming element.  Whether it's

      25        attractive, you know, I -- I'm not sure that it
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       1        really adds that much to the character of the

       2        building.  I think it's definitely an iconic

       3        element.  It's a very tall fire escape on the

       4        outside of the building and it's very

       5        recognizable.  Whether it's really a

       6        character-defining element, I challenge that.

       7        To me, it's just a black fire escape on that

       8        building, but probably ultimately does not add

       9        that much to the aesthetics of the -- of the

      10        structure.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I -- I'm conflicted

      12        as well.

      13             I'd actually respectfully disagree with

      14        Angela.  I think that it is a character-defining

      15        feature.  I'm one of those who actually finds

      16        beauty in function and design.  And so although

      17        it was obviously designed to have a specific

      18        function and purpose, it's been there the entire

      19        time.  And the people who live in the

      20        neighborhood, I think, would be surprised to

      21        find out that it's not the front of the building

      22        because it is the only one that most of them

      23        have probably even seen because of the other

      24        side facing the river.

      25             I think that David did point out
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       1        appropriately that -- to remove historical

       2        features is forbidden by the guidelines.  And if

       3        we had in the record the information about it

       4        being impossible to repair and being

       5        prohibitively expensive to replace, then I could

       6        support it.  And I'm not sure -- it's been

       7        offered.  I'm not sure if we actually have it in

       8        the record, though.

       9             MS. SHAW:  I think we have some sworn

      10        testimony from the president.

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  It would be nice --

      12             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  We don't have --

      14             MS. SHAW:  -- (inaudible) substantial

      15        evidence.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  And if they're willing to --

      17        I think she was reading from a -- a page.  If we

      18        can get a copy of that, it would certainly be

      19        good for the record, for the file.

      20             MS. SHAW:  But also keep in mind, sworn

      21        testimony that's a part of the record is

      22        competent substantial evidence as well, so --

      23             MS. SIMON:  It's not from a contractor.

      24        And to say that something can't be repaired --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I wonder if we should --
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       1             MS. SHAW:  But it's sworn testimony --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, we could go ahead

       4        and vote on it today or offer them a deferral

       5        with -- if they want to come back with further

       6        evidence to enter into the record.  I mean, I

       7        don't know how the vote will go, but that might

       8        be something we go ahead and -- I think we

       9        either need to vote on it or let them defer and

      10        come back with more information.

      11             MR. CASE:  I might suggest that -- in the

      12        process of documenting the file, that we get a

      13        true cost of what's going on here.  And when I

      14        say "true cost," I mean, one, the removal of the

      15        fire escape; two, the replacement of the doors

      16        and windows; three, the cost of upgrading the

      17        existing stairwells to make them code compliant,

      18        life safety code compliant.  And I think then

      19        and only then can we make a determination as to

      20        the implications of -- of cost because right now

      21        we're -- I don't think we're hearing a number

      22        that's all-inclusive, start to finish, soup to

      23        nuts, of what would be the ramifications of

      24        removing this at this time.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  I agree.
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       1             I would also like a clarification, whether

       2        the upgrade -- the ventilation upgrades to the

       3        stairwells would have to be accomplished

       4        regardless of whether or not the stairwell -- or

       5        the fire escape is replaced.

       6             MR. CASE:  Extremely valid point.

       7             MS. BISHOP:  Can I speak now?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

       9             MS. BISHOP:  Okay.  Yes, they do.  I mean,

      10        that is absolutely true.  It's required either

      11        way.  The existing stair has to be smokeproofed.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  So the cost of the

      13        stairwell improvements for fire, that --

      14             MR. CASE:  That becomes --

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- that cancels each other

      16        out, so --

      17             MR. CASE:  Right.  That becomes irrelevant,

      18        more or less --

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  So it's really the cost of

      20        repair or replacement and the cost of replacing

      21        all the doors and windows and making the

      22        aesthetic changes to the exterior to make them

      23        match the building that would be of concern.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's certainly possible that

      25        something would happen to trigger -- you know,
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       1        if you do so much work on a building, then it

       2        triggers -- you have to meet all the codes.  If

       3        you just leave it like it is, then -- I'm not an

       4        authority there, but if you leave it like it is,

       5        sometimes it's left like it is.  But once you do

       6        so much work, then you've got to meet all the

       7        codes.  So there's a lot of work to be done.  No

       8        matter how we vote today, there's a lot of work

       9        to be done to get this building in ship --

      10        ship --

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Ship shape.

      12             MS. BISHOP:  Speaking of ship, can I say

      13        something -- one more thing?

      14             Having to do with -- if you look at it, you

      15        see they're almost -- they're not quite the --

      16        resembling a ship's ladder, but the problem is

      17        this:  If you replace it in kind, the -- you

      18        know, it doesn't meet the requirements of a fire

      19        escape.  So that's the dilemma, isn't it?

      20             I mean, you know, if -- if we treat it as a

      21        decorative element and -- is that what we're

      22        saying?  I mean, that -- in reality, we may ask

      23        to repair it and treat the entire thing as a

      24        decorative element, and it could be used as

      25        monumental stairs or something.  I mean, is

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           74

       1        that -- is that what we're talking about?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think so.

       3             MS. BISHOP:  But even then, the stairs

       4        don't meet code.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think -- I mean,

       6        obviously -- and the thing -- if it was truly to

       7        code, it would be huge on the outside of the --

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MS. BISHOP:  Right.  That's the problem,

      10        so --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You can't -- you can't

      12        use that as a fire egress.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  Through the Chair, on that

      14        same thought process, if repair was not -- if

      15        you could not repair it and replacement was the

      16        only option and the commission felt so strongly

      17        to keep the element, I'm curious if any of the

      18        architects are aware of -- because it would be a

      19        new feature at that point, even though it's

      20        being replaced, if it would not have to

      21        substantially change as a replacement item.

      22        Kind of like on a second story porch, you know,

      23        they'll give us some leeway on replicating the

      24        lower height of a railing on the first floor,

      25        but when you get to the second floor, what was
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       1        30 inches may now have to be 42 or something to

       2        meet current code because it's being replaced.

       3             If repair was determined not to be an

       4        option and replacement was your only thing, you

       5        may end up very well with something that doesn't

       6        look anything like that, I'm assuming.

       7             I mean, even if you were going to have it

       8        as a decorative element, the fact that there's

       9        doors there, you may have to seal off all of

      10        your doors because the railing is lower than

      11        what it would have ever been allowed today.  I

      12        mean, I'm just kind of thinking that that would

      13        be something that's going to potentially trip

      14        something that we're not even expecting if

      15        replacement was something that was pursued.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Also, there's a building

      18        code that says that repair, you follow the codes

      19        of -- that existed at the time it was built.  So

      20        information about when that is tripped into

      21        needing to bring it up to current codes is

      22        information I think that would be very

      23        important.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we should -- I

      25        think we should offer the applicant the chance
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       1        to defer or we should vote.  I --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  I agree.  I think we can --

       3        we have more information than we need.

       4             MR. GERMANY:  As an owner, can I just say

       5        15 seconds more?  Would that be all right?

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Nods head.)

       7             (Mr. Germany approaches the podium.)

       8             MR. GERMANY:  The concern -- in the ideal

       9        world, we would love to repair that and keep it

      10        just like it is and have it look pretty, but as

      11        I tried to state before, people in this building

      12        have limited budgets.  They probably cannot

      13        afford the other assessments that are about to

      14        be made for the waterproofing and the roof and

      15        the elevators and the other things and the

      16        stairwell repairs that have to be done.  We

      17        simply cannot afford to repair this fire

      18        escape.

      19             I promise you, if any of you had actually

      20        seen this fire escape, you would not be asking

      21        about whether or not it can be repaired.  It

      22        is -- it's an old, rusted, you know, structure

      23        that's about -- looks like it's about to fall

      24        off the building.  It's also causing water

      25        intrusion problems presently, according to the
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       1        consultants, because, you know, the -- of the

       2        way it enters the building and needs to be -- so

       3        with just respect, I wanted to --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and go

       5        one way or the other on this.  Is the -- I guess

       6        the question is, is the owner interested in

       7        deferring it, or is that our decision, Cherry?

       8             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, you can make that

       9        decision.  If you feel you're not -- you're not

      10        comfortable enough to make a decision, some of

      11        you, then, yeah, you can make a -- you can defer

      12        it, but if you feel that you are, then you can

      13        go ahead and vote on it.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do any of the commissioners

      15        feel this should be deferred?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Only if -- I only offered

      17        that to the applicant if they feel like they

      18        have other written evidence that they'd like to

      19        bring in to satisfy some of the comments that

      20        were made.

      21             MR. MOORE:  From my perspective, I'm ready

      22        to make a motion and vote it up or down.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      24             MR. CASE:  Well, why don't you do that,

      25        Richard?
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       1             MR. MOORE:  You ready?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

       3             MR. MOORE:  I move that we approve

       4        COA-10-326 at 1846 Margaret Street.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you amend that to --

       6        with the -- for the consistent window product?

       7             MR. MOORE:  Yes, with the condition that

       8        the window replacement be consistent or --

       9             MS. SHAW:  Done at the same time.

      10             MR. MOORE:  Done at the same time and

      11        consistent, yes.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Would you accept an

      13        amendment that -- that the -- the change from

      14        doors to windows be done all at the same time?

      15             MR. MOORE:  Yes, all at the same time.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  By the same contractor.

      17             MR. MOORE:  By the same contractor.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      19             Do we have a second?

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Now, do we have any

      22        discussion?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All in favor say aye.

      25             Aye.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Aye.

       2             MR. CASE:  Aye.

       3             MR. FRILEY:  Aye.

       4             MR. MOORE:  Aye.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All opposed.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Opposed.

       7             MS. SIMON:  Opposed.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we have one, two, three,

       9        four -- we have five yeas and two nays.

      10             By your action, you have approved

      11        COA-10-326.

      12             Did we lose Dr. Crump?

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  We have clarification that I

      14        can probably read into the record and y'all can

      15        vote on it.

      16             This is --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  This is regarding -- we're

      18        still on the consent agenda.

      19             MS. SHAW:  Removed.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  This was removed from the

      21        consent agenda.  It was COA-10-293, 1900 South

      22        Edgewood Avenue, and we withheld talking about

      23        it because the staff member wasn't here to talk

      24        about it.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Basic- --

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           80

       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm not sure I see the

       2        applicant out here.  Is this --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  We talked about it with him.

       5             Just a brief explanation of what happened

       6        is the -- the element that he was concerned

       7        about not being part of the -- what was before

       8        you -- it was always part of the application,

       9        and when we laundry list the various items on

      10        our report, we didn't laundry list it out, and

      11        so it was always the intent to approve it, you

      12        know, along with the entire project.  It's just

      13        we didn't call it out on the first page of the

      14        report.  And so since he didn't see that, he

      15        felt that it had been somehow left off and that

      16        it wasn't being approved as part of the

      17        process.

      18             So the approval would still stand.  He's

      19        not in opposition to that, and, you know,

      20        there's -- there's really -- the only thing that

      21        we would be amending, if anything, is our

      22        report -- we probably need to add that one

      23        element that's not called out.

      24             MR. FRILEY:  Can you clarify that element?

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  The element was -- there was
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       1        some proposed openings in the garden wall on the

       2        front of the structure.  You can see in the

       3        picture here (indicating) there's like a shrub

       4        in front of a solid part and there's a little

       5        bit of solid to the other side of that entry,

       6        and they're wanting to kind of make it more of

       7        an open wall versus a solid wall, and we were

       8        fine with that.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we can go ahead and

      10        move on that?

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve

      13        COA-10-293 with staff conditions.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we need a public

      15        hearing?

      16             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  Did you open the public

      17        hearing?

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, we didn't.

      19             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Go ahead and open the

      20        public hearing.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      22        public hearing.

      23             Is there anybody here to speak on this?

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  And we'll close the public
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       1        hearing and bring it back to the commission.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Now I'll move that we

       3        approve COA-10-293 at 1900 South Edgewood Avenue

       4        with staff conditions.

       5             MR. CASE:  Second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have an approval -- or we

       7        have a recommendation and a second -- I'm sorry,

       8        we have a motion and a second.

       9             Any discussion?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      14        approved COA-10-293 with conditions.

      15             All right.  And the last item that was

      16        removed is COA-10-334, 310 East 3rd Street.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I had just a

      18        quick question, hopefully just a clarification

      19        on that.

      20             The report dealt with building the garage,

      21        but I noticed that the plans attached also had a

      22        pool there, so I just wanted to clarify whether

      23        that was included in the application.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  I apologize for not making
      25        a copy of that COA and including it in your
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       1        packet.  The swimming pool was addressed under a

       2        separate COA by the applicant and was approved

       3        administratively.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.  Thank you.

       5             That alleviates my concern.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll -- on COA-10-334

       7        we'll go ahead and open the public hearing.

       8             Is anyone here to speak on this matter?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      11        hearing and bring it back to the commission.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve

      13        COA-10-334 at 310 East 3rd Street with staff

      14        conditions.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      17        second.

      18             Any discussion?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      23        approved COA-10-334 with conditions.

      24             Okay.  We're going to move rapidly -- I

      25        believe the condemned properties have all been
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       1        deferred; is that correct?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  That is correct.

       3             We communicated with the Municipal Code

       4        Enforcement Division and they are deferred.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we'll -- let's

       6        move into the certificates of appropriateness,

       7        and we'll start with COA-10-286, 3889 Oak

       8        Street.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, this one

      10        should be fairly quick too.

      11             This was deferred from the last meeting

      12        because the applicant was not present, but what

      13        he was proposing, if you remember -- let me see

      14        if I can get it -- was to modify this louvered

      15        attic vent (indicating) into a window system

      16        matching these windows here.  We were okay with

      17        that with the condition, of course, that he

      18        replicate or stay within the historic size of

      19        the opening.

      20             The second thing that he was requesting --

      21        and he's okay with that.  He has agreed to that.

      22             The second thing he was requesting was to

      23        cover the gable end -- remove the siding and

      24        cover the gable end with shingles, and we were

      25        recommending denial of that since basically that
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       1        was a conjectural -- would be a conjectural

       2        feature.  There's no documentation that --

       3        evidence that it was ever there.  The siding

       4        appears to be original to the building.  He has

       5        agreed to -- or he stated he would withdraw that

       6        particular request and accept our recommendation

       7        on the modification to the -- to the vent.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of

       9        Joel's report?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      12        public hearing.

      13             Is there anyone here to speak on this?

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So basically he's come

      16        back and agreed to all the staff conditions?

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's almost like a

      19        consent item?

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Let's go ahead

      23        and close the public hearing and bring it back

      24        to the commission.

      25             MS. SHAW:  I just have a question for
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       1        staff.

       2             Joel, why does the staff report say

       3        recommendation to deny?

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  The recommendation to deny

       5        is for the use -- or the application of -- of

       6        shingles in the gable end to cover or replace

       7        the existing historic wood siding, and he's

       8        agreed not to do that.

       9             MS. SHAW:  So you're taking that off?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  He's agreed --

      11             MS. SHAW:  So there's no denial?

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's not part of his

      15        application?

      16             MS. SHAW:  Right.

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  No more.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I move that

      20        we approve COA-10-286 with the staff conditions.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      22             Do we have a second?

      23             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           87

       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.
       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action --

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I -- wait.  I'm

       5        sorry, I'm going to interrupt.  What was the COA

       6        number?

       7             MR. CASE:  10-286.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  My report says

       9        something different, 3889 Oak Street.  Is that a

      10        problem?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Sorry.  Say that again.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Mine says COA-09-054.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  There's a couple of reports

      14        in there.  He's been to the commission multiple

      15        times.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So that's --

      17        all right.  Excuse me.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We've voted and we've

      19        approved COA- -- by your action, you have

      20        approved COA-10-286 with conditions.

      21             All right.  Next item is COA-10-292, 1379

      22        Belvedere Avenue.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  This application is for the

      24        replacement of ten metal casement windows on the

      25        second floor of the structure.
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       1             The entire first floor, which is a total of

       2        16 windows, were -- have been previously

       3        replaced by a previous owner of the property.

       4        When the windows were replaced on the first

       5        floor, an attempt was made to replicate the grid

       6        pattern of the casement-style windows.  They are

       7        basically five rows high and four rows across,

       8        filling the opening.

       9             So the windows on the first floor, aside

      10        from a couple of smaller openings -- you can see

      11        right here on the right -- they are unequal size

      12        sashes.  The -- so over 50 percent of the

      13        original windows have been replaced.

      14             The applicant submitted a COA for the

      15        repair of the metal windows.  Metal windows are

      16        very difficult to repair.  The cost of repairing

      17        them is pretty much the cost of replacing them,

      18        I believe.

      19             Bear with me one moment.

      20             The -- yes, so they -- the cost to repair

      21        the windows is approximately $9,600, and the
      22        cost to replace all of the windows is 14.6-,

      23        according to the quotes in the -- provided by

      24        the applicant.

      25             We are -- based on the fact that over
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       1        50 percent of the original windows have been

       2        replaced, we are recommending approval for the

       3        replacement of the windows with the condition

       4        that the windows be casement-style windows with

       5        an exterior raised profile grid to match the

       6        configuration of the windows on the structure.

       7             The applicant also provided a quote that's

       8        on the same page as the quote to replace them

       9        all with casement, with the cost of replacing

      10        just the front only with casement and doing the

      11        sides and rear with a sash-style window, and

      12        that cost is approximately $9,000, which is a

      13        savings of about 5-, and the applicant is here

      14        to speak on -- on that.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any -- do the

      16        commissioners have any questions of the staff

      17        report?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      20        public hearing.

      21             Is the owner here to speak on this?

      22             (Audience members approach the podium.)

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  You have to swear in

      24        separately and speak separately.

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Okay.
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       1             I'm Rebecca Maneulian.  I'm the owner of

       2        1379 Belvedere Avenue, one of the owners.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       4        hand for me, please.

       5             MS. MANUELIAN:  (Complies.)

       6             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       7        testimony you're about to give will be the

       8        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       9        truth?

      10             MS. MANUELIAN:  I do.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             MS. MANUELIAN:  Hello.

      13             On the front of the house -- can you back

      14        up to the photo that shows it?

      15             What you see from the front, the one right

      16        above the main front entrance, there's another

      17        window, smaller window right next to that.

      18        There's a bedroom window to the right, and then

      19        there are two casement windows that open up onto

      20        like a shallow porch area, those two

      21        (indicating).

      22             The number that we actually are looking at,

      23        and hopefully can afford with your approval, is

      24        to replace all of those with casement windows

      25        where they actually would have the outside
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       1        muntin, they would crank open, same matching

       2        original style.

       3             On the back of the house, which actually --

       4        that's not the back of my house.

       5             The back of the house, which actually faces

       6        Robert E. Lee's track, there's no houses behind

       7        it.  It's actually right now -- you can see from

       8        the front with all the trees, it's pretty well

       9        covered from the street.  It's not something

      10        that, as you approach, you would actually ever

      11        see those windows.

      12             Feasibly, if we replaced all the windows

      13        with the crank style, it would be the 14,638.

      14        If we were allowed to do the front and the side,

      15        which are the only sides that you can actually

      16        see from the street, that's where the 9,000

      17        comes into it.

      18             The 9,600 that was originally submitted for

      19        him to repair the windows, he's -- actually went

      20        back -- our general contractor who's working on

      21        the project has actually went back and

      22        readdressed that, and that number was actually

      23        going up.  What he was looking at was from what

      24        would actually be exteriorally facing the

      25        street.  He's actually estimating it's going to
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       1        be about double that because, since that time,

       2        some of the windows -- because the house was

       3        sitting vacant for so long, a lot of the windows

       4        are broken from where kids were skipping school

       5        at Robert E. Lee, coming over the back fence and

       6        breaking into windows, so -- yeah.  That's one

       7        of the things that would have been of issue, but

       8        that's where one of those 14- to 20,000 would

       9        be.  But with your approval, hopefully I will be

      10        able to live in my house in 45 days with

      11        windows, so -- thank you.

      12             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Peter

      14        Manuelian and I'm also one of the owners of

      15        1379 Belvedere.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      17        hand for me, please.

      18             MR. MANUELIAN:  (Complies.)

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      20        testimony you're about to give will be the

      21        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      22        truth?

      23             MR. MANUELIAN:  Absolutely.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      25             MR. MANUELIAN:  Good folks of the
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       1        Commission, my wife and I come before you to try

       2        to get a house looking good and being part of

       3        the neighborhood that it should be.

       4             As my wife said, this place has been vacant

       5        well over a year, so we've had all sorts of

       6        visitors -- human, rodents, you name it -- and

       7        so the windows play an integral part of us being

       8        able to get squared away.

       9             We're using a -- sort of a draw system with

      10        our general contractor, so we kind of had to, in

      11        the beginning, wag the best guess for what

      12        windows would cost, so -- and the numbers that

      13        we have were certainly the best attempt at

      14        that.  And we're hoping -- really hoping that we

      15        can go ahead and do the crank casements in the

      16        front and the side.  From the back, I wouldn't

      17        imagine that it would do any harm.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I ask you a question

      19        while you're here?

      20             MR. MANUELIAN:  Sure.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The front -- the

      22        casements onto the roof deck are off to the

      23        right-hand side.  Onto the left-hand side of the

      24        house, that side elevation, are the replacement

      25        windows there and what are they proposed to be?
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       1             MS. MANUELIAN:  Do you want me to --

       2             MR. MANUELIAN:  I want to say that the --

       3        there's one at the top of the stairwell that's

       4        already been replaced.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So potentially

       6        there's nothing there?

       7             MR. MANUELIAN:  Right.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  And what was the style that

       9        you wanted to do in the back instead of the

      10        casements?

      11             MR. MANUELIAN:  They're a sash style.  I

      12        believe they're vinyl and they have the same

      13        muntins, or the look from the outside will still

      14        be the same.

      15             MR. CASE:  Let me understand.

      16             As part of what you're proposing to do,

      17        you're going to replace the five windows on the

      18        second floor, the front and the right side?

      19             MR. MANUELIAN:  Correct.

      20             MR. CASE:  What is happening to the windows

      21        below that at the first floor?

      22             MR. MANUELIAN:  The previous windows

      23        that -- had been replaced by a previous owner,

      24        so --

      25             MR. CASE:  And you're not intending to
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       1        change those?

       2             MR. MANUELIAN:  Not at this time.  We're

       3        kind of tight on the budget right now, and maybe

       4        down the line that would be something that we

       5        can do, but, you know, it's kind of --

       6             MR. CASE:  Okay.  I just wanted to make

       7        sure I understood it.

       8             MR. MANUELIAN:  Okay.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, one

      11        question to the applicant.

      12             The proposed sash-style windows on the

      13        sides and -- the left side and rear, are you

      14        proposing equal size sashes?

      15             MR. MANUELIAN:  Yeah.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

      17             MS. MANUELIAN:  And it will look exactly

      18        like -- I'm sorry.  Let me come up.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Come on up.

      20             MS. MANUELIAN:  I'm in banking, so it's

      21        very odd if it's not structured to me.

      22             It will look exactly like it does right

      23        now.  It's going to be the same measurements.

      24        In fact, what we would actually be losing is

      25        we're losing the tax credit, going with just
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       1        doing the front of the house, but that's

       2        something -- I mean, the difference of 5,000,

       3        it's -- it's that important for us that we get

       4        everything to match.

       5             On the back of the house, it's still the

       6        outside muntin.  It will look identical to it

       7        [sic] does now and even look better than the

       8        downstairs, truthfully, but --

       9             Oh, just a side note too, the windows right

      10        now don't even close.  Some are rusted shut,

      11        some are rusted open.  And part of the problem

      12        with the previous resident is that she was

      13        living in a hospital bed downstairs and actually

      14        had not even went upstairs for six to seven

      15        years, so a lot of moisture has come into the

      16        house, rodents, as my husband mentioned.  So it

      17        is the -- of the kind of urgency that we do get

      18        something in there as soon as possible.  We are

      19        just hopefully -- that it will be the -- what we

      20        can afford.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Just so -- because we're

      22        going to condition this on the COA.  The rear

      23        windows, they will be equal, top and bottom

      24        sashes?

      25             MS. MANUELIAN:  Yes.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You understand how that's

       2        different from what's on the front, down below,

       3        where it's --

       4             MS. MANUELIAN:  Yes.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       6             MS. MANUELIAN:  Yeah.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  Thank you.

       8             MR. MANUELIAN:  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

      10             Anyone else here to speak on this?

      11             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      12             MS. GODWIN:  We were in -- design review

      13        was in agreement with the staff recommendation

      14        that it be a casement style to match since the

      15        bottom really didn't -- really didn't do what

      16        they wanted it to do the original time.

      17             We did not discuss the back being

      18        different, but just upon what they're saying, it

      19        sounds like something that -- that they would be

      20        amenable to.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else here to

      22        speak?

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      25        public hearing, bring it back to the
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       1        commission.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm happy to make a

       3        motion unless there's some discussion.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

       6        COA-10-292 at 1379 Belvedere Avenue for a window

       7        replacement with condition 1 as listed in the

       8        staff report.

       9             I'm going to modify condition 2 that the

      10        design and size of the replacement windows shall

      11        replicate the original casement-style windows

      12        with raised exterior profile muntin grids to

      13        match the original grid configuration on the

      14        front and side elevation.

      15             The windows on the rear elevation will

      16        be -- follow that same condition except that

      17        they will be able to be an equal size sash

      18        window.

      19             And staff condition 3 as listed in the

      20        report.

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the --

      22             MR. CASE:  Second.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm sorry.  Through the

      24        Chair, can you clarify which side elevation that

      25        is?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I would if I knew the

       2        direction -- it's the --

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right side.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- right.

       5             In architecture we like to do north and

       6        south.  Sorry.  I'll say the right side, facing

       7        the front elevation.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

       9        a second.

      10             Any further discussion?

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      15        approved COA-10-292 with conditions.

      16             Okay.  We're going to go ahead and take a

      17        ten-minute break.

      18             (Brief recess.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're going to go

      20        ahead and we're going to rearrange the agenda

      21        just a little bit.  We're going to hear

      22        COA-10-353 and -10-355.  And before we get to

      23        -321, which is Richmond Street, since no one is

      24        here in the audience to hear that, we'll go

      25        ahead and let -- we'll hear from the rest of the
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       1        people that are here for other items just so you

       2        don't have to stay --

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- till midnight, like the

       5        rest of us.

       6             So let's go ahead and do COA-10-353, 1948

       7        Hubbard Terrace.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  This COA was handled

       9        administratively due to the fact that -- I don't

      10        have a picture of it.  It's -- there's no --

      11        it's just informational pretty much.

      12             1948 Hubbard Terrace came before the

      13        commission as a condemned property in March or

      14        April of 2005, I forget which month.  The

      15        commission, at that time, voted to put it on the

      16        formal track for demolition.  It has now reached

      17        the end of the formal track and it was about to

      18        be released for bid, and in an effort to save

      19        some money in liens on the property, the owner

      20        was seeking to hire his own contractor to

      21        demolition -- to demo the property versus the

      22        City hiring a contractor.

      23             And, typically, once they have been placed

      24        on formal track for demolition by the

      25        commission, when they reach the -- when they go
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       1        out to bid by the City and a contractor is

       2        awarded a bid to demo the property that we have

       3        already approved to go on formal track, we --

       4        for permitting purposes, we do an administrative

       5        COA based on the fact that the commission

       6        previously voted to place it on formal track.

       7        And so this is -- this was pretty much a similar

       8        circumstance.  It was just the owner versus a

       9        City-hired contractor.  After consulting with

      10        Chairman Thompson, Joel handled that COA

      11        administratively.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we're not discussing

      13        it?  You're just letting us know --

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, it's informational.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  And I don't know where Joel

      17        is, and he needs to speak to the next one.

      18             MS. SHAW:  Joel is trying to get ahold of

      19        the applicant on the next one, so -- I think

      20        he's right out here on the telephone, so --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, let's go ahead and

      22        hear -- we'll get -- we'll get past the COAs and

      23        go directly to the minor mods.  Is that --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  We can do that.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What is your COA that
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       1        you're --

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  It's an MMA.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's an MMA?  Okay.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, first we'll

       5        hear -- who is here to speak on Evergreen

       6        Cemetery?

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's Joel.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  How about North Market

       9        Street?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  I don't know about that

      11        one.

      12             MS. PAULL:  Joel.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Joel, I guess.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, let's go to MMA-10-05,

      15        7217 Ventura Avenue.

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.

      17             MS. PAULL:  All right.  That -- this

      18        application, it was approved in '09, and there's

      19        just a few different changes that they wanted to

      20        make.

      21             On this particular slide, the red dots

      22        circle the area that they wanted to alter

      23        the -- basically the final order.  We

      24        conditioned -- it was not proposed by them.  We

      25        conditioned that the two openings -- one of them
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       1        is Xed out and one of them has an arch drawn in

       2        it currently on these plans.  They were

       3        conditioned to be recessed openings.  They are

       4        historic openings on the structure.  They're

       5        going away, and we did not require them to

       6        maintain them as windows -- or we did not

       7        condition them to be maintained as windows but

       8        just as recessed openings, treated with iron or

       9        tilework as they were treating some of the other

      10        recessed areas.

      11             They are proposing to get rid of one of

      12        the -- one of the recessed openings and alter

      13        the other one from a square, maintaining the

      14        opening to an arch to replicate one of the other

      15        arched openings.

      16             They wanted to -- we were told by the

      17        applicant that these areas right here

      18        (indicating), that this is not tilework, but it

      19        was going to be ironwork.  And the last

      20        discussion I had with him is now that they don't

      21        want to do tile or iron, they just want to

      22        stucco them.  And they're still going to be

      23        differentiated, I believe he said by color.

      24             And this is on the left elevation

      25        (indicating).  The other one was the right.
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Is this part of the

       2        addition?

       3             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, this is part of the

       4        addition right here (indicating).  This is --

       5        the historic structure stops right here.

       6             And then the next slide -- all right.  This

       7        was actually drawn on the plans wrong.  It's

       8        currently a door and they have no intention of

       9        changing it, and we were okay with that.  It's

      10        just a mistake on the plans basically.

      11             And then they wanted to get rid of this

      12        little feature right here (indicating).

      13             And the applicant is here -- the property

      14        owner is here to talk about --

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.  Shawn Winchester,

      16        owner of 7217 --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hold on.  We have to open

      18        the public hearing.

      19             MS. WINCHESTER:  Oh, okay.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions of the

      21        report?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      24        public hearing.

      25             MS. WINCHESTER:  Shawn Winchester, owner of
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       1        7217 Ventura Avenue.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       3        hand for me, please.

       4             MS. WINCHESTER:  (Complies.)

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       6        testimony you're about to give will be the

       7        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
       8        truth?

       9             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yes.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      11             MS. WINCHESTER:  Okay.  Did you -- was

      12        there a question?

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the

      14        recommendation by the staff?

      15             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yes.  The one speaking

      16        of -- was a mistake on -- that's a door.  You

      17        cannot see it from -- anywhere from the

      18        backyard, side yard.  That wall is actually

      19        higher.

      20             And then the one down below, I just wanted

      21        to maybe put my own -- like either a sconce or

      22        something decorative for myself.  That's the

      23        backyard.  That's the addition.  No one sees

      24        that but my family.  I think that was just put

      25        on a design to look good and -- this is two
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       1        years in the making.  And as it's going up --

       2        just for personal preference on putting

       3        something of -- on my own.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MS. PAULL:  And we're fine with putting

       6        those --

       7             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yeah.  Okay.

       8             MS. PAULL:  Staff is fine with both of

       9        those changes.

      10             MS. WINCHESTER:  Thank you.  Thank you.

      11             Here (indicating), to mimic the eyebrow

      12        windows in the historical part of the home, we

      13        felt, because it was such a large wall, that

      14        mimicking that would look nice, look like it was

      15        built at the same time.  I think what we're

      16        wanting to change is maybe not to put the

      17        wrought iron up -- it's an expense, but to inset

      18        it or stucco it out around and change the color.

      19             MS. PAULL:  And we did not object to that

      20        either.  It is on the addition and it does break

      21        up that plane.

      22             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yeah.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Not inset it?

      24             MS. WINCHESTER:  We can inset it.  We --

      25        the contractor was saying also instead of
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       1        insetting it, take concrete material and mold

       2        it.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Trim it?

       4             MS. WINCHESTER:  Trim it, frame it, yes,

       5        instead.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Was that staff's

       7        understanding?

       8             MS. PAULL:  Yeah.  I had talked to the

       9        contractor a couple of times, and they were --

      10        as long as this is differentiated and visually

      11        differentiated, we're okay with that.  It just

      12        couldn't be the same plane --

      13             MS. WINCHESTER:  Right.

      14             MS. PAULL:  -- all the same plane or all

      15        the same color so it's all completely --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             MS. WINCHESTER:  -- (inaudible) would not

      18        look good, right.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is it visible from the

      20        street?

      21             MS. PAULL:  It has minimal visibility.

      22        There's -- it's on the -- almost back corner of

      23        the house and there is vegetation, so --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me ask the property

      25        owner --
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       1             MS. WINCHESTER:  Sure.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It sounds like -- and I

       3        agree, I think that it may be more attractive as

       4        an inset.  Would you be comfortable with that if

       5        we made that condition on the inset only as --

       6        instead of wrapping it and --

       7             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yes.  The inset was more

       8        costly, but, yes, yes.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      10             MS. PAULL:  And the only part of the

      11        alteration that -- or minor modification request

      12        that we have an issue with is this particular

      13        section, as it was previously conditioned, not

      14        proposed by the applicant, that their -- that

      15        the applicant maintain these two openings by

      16        recessing them and maintaining their historic

      17        opening size, so --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Which one of the

      19        conditions is that?  Oh, number 2, is that --

      20             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, I believe so.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  This space was originally,

      23        or currently still is, depending on the level of

      24        their project at this moment, windows.  It was a

      25        pair of separate windows that they -- as part of
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       1        the redesign of this interior space, they wanted

       2        to remove.  And when it previously came before

       3        the commission, we conditioned that they

       4        maintain the opening space.  They can fill it,

       5        you know, they can no longer be a window, but to

       6        maintain the openings in a recessed pair of

       7        square, small windows in the same size as the

       8        original.

       9             MS. PAULL:  And that was D on the final

      10        order, just so you know.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody have any other

      12        questions of the --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And so you're proposing

      14        to do what there, just put that little arched --

      15             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yes.  May I show you a

      16        photo of what it looks like now?  And then you

      17        can see what I was trying to accomplish in

      18        making it look -- if it was built at the same

      19        time.  I -- here.

      20             (Tenders photographs.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you do give us those, we

      22        have to keep them.

      23             MS. WINCHESTER:  Okay.  Well, you can have

      24        them.  I've got --

      25             So taking one of those, stuccoing it flat

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           110

       1        as part of the wall, and taking the one that's

       2        there -- which I have no problem leaving it

       3        square.  I just thought it looked better arched

       4        to match the one that's already arched.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this the side

       6        elevation?

       7             MS. WINCHESTER:  Yes.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is your proposal to not

       9        make it a window?

      10             MS. WINCHESTER:  They are not windows now.

      11        It is not -- no longer a window.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  They're just decorative --

      13             MS. WINCHESTER:  They're decorative --

      14             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, we were just conditioning

      15        that they were -- that both of the openings were

      16        maintained because it is part of the historic

      17        section of the structure.  It is not part of the

      18        addition.

      19             MS. WINCHESTER:  Correct.

      20             MS. PAULL:  And we were just conditioning

      21        that those openings be maintained and

      22        differentiated somehow, not necessarily

      23        maintained as windows, although that was an

      24        option, but not --

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  So they used to be windows,
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       1        but they have already been filled in?

       2             MS. PAULL:  Correct.

       3             MS. WINCHESTER:  Right, yes.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Why do you want to remove

       5        the openings?

       6             MS. WINCHESTER:  The one, to look nicer, my

       7        opinion.  To put the arch there to match the

       8        other window.  I'm not opposed to keeping -- I

       9        think what now we're discussing is what to put

      10        in them, or do we paint them a different color?

      11        I -- I think that looking at that being stuccoed

      12        is not very aesthetically appealing.

      13             MS. PAULL:  You mean --

      14             MS. WINCHESTER:  To just leave it with

      15        stucco in there, like it needs something

      16        decorative or --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How visible is this

      18        elevation (indicating)?

      19             MS. PAULL:  It's the driveway side,

      20        correct?

      21             MS. WINCHESTER:  It is the driveway side.

      22             I do have a photo of looking basically from

      23        the street.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sometimes I think we try

      25        too hard, you know?  That may just be me.  I
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       1        just wonder if a pretty stucco wall, even though

       2        it was historically an opening, sometimes my

       3        sensibility just says --

       4             MS. PAULL:  It does just border -- I

       5        believe Cherry and I talked about this before.

       6        You have the option of deeming this

       7        administrative res judicata.  It was already

       8        completely discussed as two openings versus one

       9        opening or no openings.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No, I mean, I'm just

      11        wondering if smooth, plane stucco isn't a better

      12        solution, but that's --

      13             MR. CASE:  I think I would support just

      14        leaving them the way they are, stuccoing them

      15        and painting them a different color to match the

      16        one that you're going to do on the other side or

      17        the back or wherever that is.

      18             MS. PAULL:  To do both or to do only one of

      19        them?

      20             MR. CASE:  Well, they're already there.

      21        They're already to be stuccoed, both of them.

      22             MS. PAULL:  Okay.

      23             MS. WINCHESTER:  So to leave --

      24             MR. CASE:  Blocking both openings right

      25        now.  And the block is recessed, so why don't
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       1        you just finish it by stuccoing the block and

       2        then painting it a different color, in a similar

       3        fashion to what you're doing on the back.

       4             MS. WINCHESTER:  Well -- yes, sir.

       5             The color of the house is called bisque,

       6        and there wouldn't be another color.  I just

       7        chose the pink color.  It's been two years in --

       8        making.  To paint it a different color, would

       9        that be my choice or would that then have to be

      10        run through here again?

      11             MS. PAULL:  It would be your choice, just

      12        as long as it visually differentiates --

      13             MR. CASE:  It could be a shade darker or a

      14        shade --

      15             MS. WINCHESTER:  Okay.

      16             MR. CASE:  -- or the same color.

      17             MS. WINCHESTER:  Okay.  Of the same color?

      18             MR. CASE:  Yeah.

      19             MS. WINCHESTER:  Okay.  Would you be

      20        opposed to maybe putting a decorative concrete

      21        lion head or something of that style, Spanish

      22        Mediterranean?

      23             MS. PAULL:  If it's not permanent, we don't

      24        regulate it.

      25             MS. WINCHESTER:  Okay.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  But if it is a permanent

       2        feature you would be adding, it's a little bit

       3        different.

       4             MS. WINCHESTER:  So if I can take it off,

       5        it's -- okay.  Thank you.

       6             I think that's it.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       8             MS. WINCHESTER:  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      12        public hearing, bring it back to the

      13        commission.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So do we just make a

      15        motion to approve the modifications as

      16        discussed?

      17             MS. PAULL:  Cherry?

      18             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      19             MS. PAULL:  Do they need to make a motion

      20        to approve all the different items?

      21             MS. SHAW:  Oh, yes.  Absolutely.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just asked --

      23             MS. SHAW:  Did you open the public

      24        hearing?  Yeah, you did open the public hearing.

      25             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, we don't have a report
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       1        for minor modifications.  You just have to look

       2        at the application and relate back to what

       3        pieces you want to condition or just approve or

       4        whatnot.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that would be this

       6        report from March 20th of '09?

       7             MS. PAULL:  No.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

       9             MS. PAULL:  Not the report, but the actual

      10        minor modification application.  It will list --

      11        it lists out the requests.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Can I clarify what the

      13        staff's recommendations were?  It might make it

      14        easier to make a motion.

      15             The staff recommendation -- I'm looking at

      16        the application and it says, left elevation,

      17        right elevation, and rear elevation on the

      18        application.  So the staff recommendation on the

      19        left elevation is that the niche is okay as

      20        proposed in the modification?

      21             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  And then the staff

      23        recommendation on the right elevation is that it

      24        should remain as it was originally required in

      25        the COA?
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  Both windows -- we are

       2        recommending that both windows remain as

       3        recessed, square historic openings, but they can

       4        be stuccoed and differentiated by a color.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  And then the rear

       6        elevation, that they can take out the -- well,

       7        they can keep the door there, no work would be

       8        done?

       9             MS. PAULL:  Correct.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  All right.  Well,

      11        Mr. Chairman, I would move that we approve the

      12        minor modification as conditioned by staff.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MR. CASE:  Second.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      16             Any discussion?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      21        approved MMA-10-05.

      22             MS. WINCHESTER:  Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  What item are you here for?

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I am item I, new

      25        business, demolition at 2927 Algonquin Avenue.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and do

       2        that.  And the rest of the business we have

       3        tonight we will be without an audience.

       4             Okay.  So that item is -- you said the

       5        demolition?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.  Item I.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Under new business.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Go ahead and -- is

       9        there a staff report on that?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  Well, actually what

      11        you have received is a memorandum from us.

      12             This is very similar to what happened, I

      13        believe, last month.  This is a contributing

      14        property in the National Register listed Ortega

      15        historic district.

      16             Chapter 3- -- I'm sorry, yeah, 320 of the

      17        ordinance code states that when there's a

      18        request for demolition of a contributing

      19        property in a National Register district, that

      20        that -- the demolition has to come before the

      21        commission.

      22             When the application is considered

      23        complete, which was June the 4th of 2010, the

      24        commission has to act within 60 days.  If the

      25        commission does not act, then the demolition
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       1        proceeds.  If the commission determines that the

       2        building might meet the necessary landmark

       3        criteria, they can deny the demolition and they

       4        make a report back to the City Council regarding

       5        its landmark status.

       6             Now, again, I'm going to go out on this --

       7        if the commission takes no action today, the

       8        demolition would have to wait the full 62 days;

       9        is that right?

      10             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  If they take an

      12        action to approve the demolition, then it can go

      13        forward any time after this meeting?

      14             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  I want to make sure I

      16        set the stage right.

      17             Anyway, this building is a contributing

      18        property.  We're not sure exactly when it was

      19        built.  The property appraiser says 1919.  I

      20        think it's earlier.  That would put it in that

      21        first period of development for the Ortega

      22        neighborhood.

      23             In doing -- evaluating what we know about

      24        the building and what research we can do, it was

      25        my opinion that the building, under its current
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       1        situation, could meet two standards, number A

       2        and number -- number F, I believe it is.  I'm

       3        sorry, G.

       4             The building is covered with vinyl siding.

       5        There's also vinyl soffits.  And that -- some of

       6        this can be removed, reexposed.  That porch has

       7        been modified.  The wooden -- the normal wooden

       8        platform has been taken away and it's been

       9        filled in with a cement base and a cement

      10        floor.  It's got these metal wrought-iron-style

      11        columns on it.  Again, it's all reversible kinds

      12        of stuff, so that's why we recommended that it

      13        could meet that standard, number G, suitability

      14        for preservation and restoration.

      15             Also, it appears to be structurally sound,

      16        based upon what I can see from the exterior.

      17        The contractor can, of course, expand on that as

      18        necessary.

      19             And, of course, then, number 1 is the

      20        association with the Ortega neighborhood.

      21             So we find it to meet two of the standards

      22        for landmark designation.  Because the owner is

      23        objecting or basically is seeking the

      24        demolition, the commission would need to find

      25        that it met four standards.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  You know what makes it

       2        really hard is you really -- we can't see it.

       3        Even the items that are in the report --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) we have to

       7        find more reasons not to demolish it; is that

       8        what you just said?

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  You just basically take the

      10        evidence that I presented and the evidence that

      11        the applicant may present and then, of course,

      12        our poor photographs here and make a decision if

      13        you think that -- that basically it might meet

      14        other criteria of the ordinance code of the

      15        seven, you think it meets that four level, then

      16        you can deny the demolition basically.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Based on your survey and

      18        what you found, you don't see the evidence?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  I found it meeting two.

      20             The ones I don't find it meeting, just to

      21        be clear on the record, number 1 is its value as

      22        a significant reminder of the cultural,

      23        historic, architectural, archaeological heritage

      24        of the city, state or nation.  And, again, I

      25        associate it with the Ortega historic district.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           121

       1        Buildings of this age, in the -- is -- it's

       2        only, like, 35 or less of the 632 buildings in

       3        the Ortega historic district were constructed

       4        from 1907 and 1918, so it's a very small number

       5        as far as being early.

       6             It didn't meet B, which is the location of

       7        a significant national -- local, state or

       8        national event.

       9             I didn't find that it met C, identified

      10        with a person who significantly contributed to

      11        the development of the city, state, or nation.

      12             D is identified as the work of a master

      13        builder, architect, designer whose work has

      14        influenced development of the city, state, or

      15        nation.

      16             E, its value as a building recognized for

      17        the quality of its architecture and retains

      18        sufficient elements showing its architectural

      19        significance.

      20             Again, this is a frame vernacular

      21        building.  That doesn't mean it's

      22        architecturally inferior, but there are many

      23        frame vernacular buildings and I can't say that

      24        this represents a prime example of a frame

      25        vernacular building.
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       1             F, it has distinction and characteristics

       2        of an architectural style (inaudible) for the

       3        study of the period, method of construction or

       4        use of indigenous materials.

       5             But I did find that it meets G, its

       6        suitability for preservation or restoration.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Again, this goes back to the

       9        same comment I made last time, which,

      10        unfortunately, I've not been able to follow up

      11        on, is that we're using landmark status to try

      12        to save -- to try to basically address

      13        contributing properties, which is unfortunate

      14        because this is, like I say, the second time in

      15        a row -- and I think we've done several this

      16        month -- I'm sorry, this year, of demolishing

      17        contributing properties in the district itself.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I think I asked you

      19        this last time, the Ortega Preservation Society,

      20        they are not opposed to these demolitions?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  I think they're -- they have

      22        not come forward.  I think they're notified

      23        under our mailing list, but I -- I want to go

      24        ahead and talk directly to Dr. Harden and see if

      25        we can't discuss this, what's happening.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because looking at your

       2        evidence, it's going to be hard for us to make a

       3        case to protect it unless there is some further

       4        support, but --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  How about a field trip?

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  If the applicant was seeking

       7        the designation, it could go forward because --

       8        assuming that the commission agreed with the two

       9        standards that I identified, because it would

      10        not be under owner objection, but when there's

      11        owner objection, it has to meet a higher

      12        threshold.  It's -- that's what the problem is

      13        also.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Let's go ahead

      15        and open the public hearing.

      16             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Tim Lockwood, 2116

      18        West Beaver Street.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      20        testimony you're about to give will be the

      21        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      22        truth?

      23             MR. LOCKWOOD:  I do.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      25             MR. LOCKWOOD:  I am just here representing
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       1        the owner of the property and available for any

       2        questions that I might be able to answer.

       3             MR. CASE:  Would you be opposed to moving

       4        the building?

       5             MR. LOCKWOOD:  Once again, I am just kind

       6        of facilitating the process for the owner and

       7        it's -- the owner has made the intentions known

       8        to me that that is not an option they want to

       9        pursue.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you know how big it

      11        is, approximately?

      12             MR. LOCKWOOD:  What is it?  About 1,400

      13        square feet, maybe a little bigger.  I've got

      14        the property record card in my folder.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And it's been empty

      16        for --

      17             MR. LOCKWOOD:  It's been vacant for quite a
      18        while.  It was used -- to my knowledge, it was

      19        used kind of as a woodshop, woodworking that one

      20        gentleman that owned it, that I think is --

      21        either passed on or has moved somewhere else,

      22        used it to build model airplanes.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  The -- sorry.  Go ahead,

      24        Tim.

      25             MR. LOCKWOOD:  That was all.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  The gross area is

       2        just over 1,000 square feet.  The heated area is

       3        840 square feet.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       5             Anyone else here to speak on this?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

       8        public hearing and bring it back to the

       9        commission.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think it shows the

      11        importance of our local historic districts

      12        versus National Register status, but since we --

      13        four need to be there and only two are -- what's

      14        the form of the motion?  What would the form of

      15        the motion be?

      16             MS. SHAW:  You would vote to approve the

      17        demolition.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Then I'd move to approve

      19        the demolition.

      20             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      22        second.

      23             Any discussion?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       3        approved the demolition of 2927 Algonquin

       4        Avenue.

       5             MR. LOCKWOOD:  Thank you.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have to go

       7        backwards a little bit and -- Joel, we have not

       8        done 1404 Tyler Street.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, the applicant

      10        is not here.  He did ask us to go ahead and go

      11        forward with the -- with the application, but --

      12        therefore, if you want to continue with the one

      13        y'all deferred -- okay.  We do have another item

      14        too on the agenda, which we do have a

      15        representative here to speak.  I'm sorry I

      16        didn't realize that.

      17             If you look under the -- under H, the minor

      18        mods and the opinions of appropriateness,

      19        number 2 is 1903 North Market Street.

      20             Now, this is a little bit different

      21        situation than what y'all have approached before

      22        because we're talking now about interior work.

      23             What is happening here is the applicant has

      24        purchased what formerly was a church, and the

      25        previous owner had started to rehabilitate it or
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       1        convert it into a private residence.  So he

       2        basically had already made some changes to the

       3        inside and was in the process of framing out

       4        walls and so forth.

       5             The current new owner is interested in

       6        continuing that work but also to seek a historic

       7        preservation property tax exemption, which is

       8        basically the potential to get a freeze on the

       9        value of the investments for a ten-year period.

      10             In reviewing their application, one of the

      11        things that we noticed and had issue with was

      12        the fact that she wanted to remove the

      13        plaster -- the plaster that's left; some of it

      14        has already been removed -- to expose the brick

      15        walls.

      16             In our review of the Secretary's standards

      17        and the preservation briefs, that is not

      18        recommended in situations where the building

      19        originally had finished walls.  If the building

      20        was, say, like a warehouse and it never had

      21        stucco walls or plaster walls, then that would

      22        be an acceptable option.  But this building, as

      23        best we can tell, had a plaster finish on the

      24        inside.  Of course being a church, that would

      25        make sense.  As a matter of fact, you can see
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       1        where this was scored to make it look like

       2        block.  So we basically denied the part 1

       3        application on that reason.

       4             The ordinance sets this process up -- does

       5        allow, though, the applicant to appeal our

       6        decision to the preservation commission, and it

       7        is handled like a COA.  However, because it's

       8        handled like a COA, the applicant wants to come

       9        forward under an opinion to get the commission

      10        to weigh in on this.

      11             If the commission decides in favor of her,

      12        then she, of course, will still come back and

      13        get a formal COA to formalize that process.  If

      14        the commission has an opinion that's contrary to

      15        what we're recommending, then she'll have to

      16        decide whether to move forward or come back with

      17        a COA and then (inaudible).

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

      19        call the applicant up and --

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  The applicant is not here,

      21        but there's somebody from SPAR that is here.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.

      23             MS. BOYDSTON:  No.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You have no comment?

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:  No.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, then, should we

       2        just discuss it or should we -- I mean, I think

       3        if -- if the brief states that you should

       4        restore the plaster if it's still there, I think

       5        that should be our direction to the owner.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's been the consistent

       7        interpretation of the Park Service on tax

       8        applications.

       9             MS. SIMON:  Can I ask a question?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      11             MS. SIMON:  I've never heard anything

      12        discussed on an interior of a building.  And

      13        here I am on the commission and people ask us

      14        all the time in Springfield if they need to go

      15        get approval to do anything on the interior of

      16        the building --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  The reason you're hearing it

      18        is because this is a property tax exemption

      19        application.  That's the only time that we get

      20        involved in --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's the reason it would

      23        be before you.  If she wasn't asking for that

      24        incentive, then she could do whatever she wants.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Now you know.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Now I know.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So --

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Does the opinion require a

       4        motion or anything?

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think so.  It's

       6        strictly an opinion, right?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, it's strictly an

       8        opinion.  It's nonbinding on the commission,

       9        it's nonbinding on the person who requested the

      10        opinion.  We will just share the results of the

      11        commission's discussion, which, of course, being

      12        the -- in the record.

      13             MS. SIMON:  Where are the plaster walls and

      14        what is she trying to remove or what has she --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  The plaster wall is located

      16        throughout -- originally, it was located

      17        throughout the interior of the building, that

      18        part of the interior that was exposed

      19        historically.  And, now, some pieces have come

      20        off.  I think she took some pieces off, but

      21        historically, clearly it had a plaster finish

      22        wall.

      23             MS. SIMON:  Is she trying to remove all of

      24        it?

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  She wants to have the
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       1        loft look.

       2             MS. SIMON:  Okay.

       3             MR. CASE:  Well, I think the general

       4        consensus is that -- in keeping with the

       5        interior standards, that we recommend that

       6        she -- it's in her best interest to keep the

       7        plaster.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  I agree.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Easy enough.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Is that -- so noted.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Should we go back to

      12        the COAs?

      13             Is anybody here to speak on Evergreen?

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry.  Evergreen -- no,

      16        there's nobody here to speak on that one.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's no one here?

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  No.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you going to speak on

      20        it?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Can we wait till -- there is

      23        somebody here to speak to Richmond, so --

      24             MS. GODWIN:  Tyler?

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  I think I stated earlier
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       1        that Tyler Street is not present, but they did

       2        ask that this item move forward.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So what is -- Carmen, are

       4        you waiting for Tyler Street?

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  No, she's --

       6             MS. BOYDSTON:  I'm waiting to give you a

       7        flier at the end.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and do

      10        Tyler Street and get that completed.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can we do Richmond?

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, I think there's some

      13        time restraints on one of the speakers.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and do

      15        Richmond Street.  Who is going to do the staff

      16        report?

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  I will.

      18             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, as the project

      19        architect and representative of the firm that

      20        designed this project, I have to recuse myself

      21        from the commission for this item and will not

      22        be voting on it --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      24             MR. CASE:  -- and will be making the

      25        presentation.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you want to move to the

       2        audience?

       3             MR. CASE:  Well, I'm going to.

       4             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, that would be better.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, let's do that.

       6             Okay.  Let's go ahead.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  This application is

       8        for new construction, including a lot of site

       9        improvements.

      10             On the screen you'll see the existing lot

      11        is vacant.  This is a riverfront lot on Richmond

      12        Street.  The picture that you see here also

      13        shows some brick columns and a low wall with an

      14        iron fence above it, and that is being retained

      15        as part of the project.

      16             The gates here, they did not mention them

      17        going away.  I'm assuming they probably will for

      18        the level of this project.

      19             We do have a condition in the -- there was

      20        no information on the new gate, assuming there

      21        might not even be one, but if there is one, due

      22        to the height of the columns and the existing

      23        feature, we're assuming they'll probably be a

      24        6-foot variety, which is something that would

      25        normally trip the commission's review because of

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           134

       1        its placement at the street level, and so we

       2        wanted to go ahead and get on the record that we

       3        would be conditioning for it to be, you know, a

       4        maximum of six feet and that it have a plain

       5        design in keeping with -- it doesn't have to

       6        replicate, but something that's plainer, in

       7        keeping with the existing iron fencing.

       8             Decorative designs, you know, something

       9        that's a little bit more elaborate, we would

      10        want to forward to the commission for their

      11        review.  And since we don't have that as part of

      12        the information, that's our condition, even

      13        though they haven't really proposed anything, if

      14        that makes sense.  We just wanted to -- if they

      15        were going to do something like we have

      16        suggested, then it would prevent them from

      17        having to come back just for that one item.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Moving along, just to get an

      20        understanding of the area, obviously it being

      21        the riverfront area of the district there's a

      22        lot of very larger homes, especially on the

      23        river side of Richmond Street.  Most of the

      24        structures -- or at least the historic

      25        structures and most of the new construction is
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       1        at least two stories in height.

       2             These are the two houses to either side

       3        (indicating).  This is the -- the Lane house

       4        that's to the right, and this is the close-up.

       5        You can't really see it from the street, and

       6        I'll get to that in a second.

       7             These are some other examples of homes in
       8        the area along the riverfront (indicating).  And

       9        you'll see here there's a variety of styles, and

      10        from a -- you know, massing to architectural

      11        style.

      12             Well, these are pictures of how they're

      13        seen from the road, which is kind of important

      14        because from a compatibility standpoint it's not

      15        quite the same as a normal street where you have

      16        that relationship from structure to structure.

      17        It's very difficult to kind of relate one

      18        structure to the other because they're larger

      19        estate lots, they're pushed back to the river,

      20        and so you can't, you know, get that view of a

      21        couple of structures down the street.

      22             Across Richmond Street, again, you have a

      23        variety of styles and designs.  And these are

      24        some other examples in the area that are --

      25        well, this shows two different things, a lower
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       1        structure that is used as a one-story from the

       2        street -- and both of these are also examples of

       3        brick that has been painted, which is part of

       4        this proposal.  The proposed material is a brick

       5        exterior, but it would be a painted brick, and

       6        there is examples of that in the area.

       7             Here's the site plan (indicating).  Again,

       8        this is Richmond Street over here.

       9        Unfortunately, I think I have it upside down as

      10        far as the words go.

      11             MR. CASE:  It's upside down from how I'm

      12        used to seeing it, let's put it that way.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  The main thing that I would

      14        probably point out on this, there's an existing

      15        drive that's going away and here's going to be

      16        the new drive (indicating).

      17             There is some parking that's proposed --

      18        this is guest parking that's proposed out here

      19        (indicating).  A lot of the riverfront homes

      20        have kind of an auto court feature.  We just

      21        felt that this was a little different than that

      22        as it was kind of separate from, you know, that

      23        inner area of -- like a courtyard area, and we

      24        are recommending that that be kind of pushed to

      25        either side so it's not kind of out as a
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       1        separate feature in front of the site.

       2             Here are the elevations (indicating), and I

       3        will say that the applicant does have a disk

       4        that has some three- -- some images of the

       5        three-dimensional model, and it's a little

       6        easier to understand.  And I'm sure he will show

       7        that, but I'm going to point out a couple of

       8        things that we felt should be conditioned or

       9        that we were kind of concerned with.

      10             On the -- the first condition in the report

      11        pertains to the essential dormer that faces the

      12        street.  And, again, I mentioned that most of

      13        the homes along -- or at least the historic ones

      14        along the riverfront have a definite two-story

      15        mass.  And even though there is a two-story

      16        element in this area of the project, it doesn't

      17        really read that way.  The height, I believe, is

      18        28 feet, which probably might be compatible from

      19        a two-story standpoint, but the -- we felt that

      20        the dormer here could be enlarged or maybe even

      21        broken up into separate dormers where it really

      22        had more of a two-story feel.

      23             Another element that kind of caught our

      24        attention is this arched window here and -- or

      25        half arch.  I think it was a combination of it
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       1        being kind of the only arch represented on that

       2        elevation and its location kind of in that far

       3        part of the gable was just a little different

       4        than what we're used to seeing.  It's just kind

       5        of an odd location for a window and the design

       6        of the window wasn't typical or compatible

       7        really with what we see around or at least the

       8        use of it in that area, so we were hoping that

       9        that -- or conditioning that that be somehow

      10        amended to something else or eliminated.  The

      11        only thing we really came up with is maybe

      12        another round window that's here in the garage

      13        in the two outer gables, but that was the only

      14        suggestion that we had there.

      15             The finished floor height.  The plans

      16        indicate that the finished floor height varies,

      17        so -- because we didn't have an actual number on

      18        that, we did include a condition about the

      19        height being 30 to 36 inches off grade.  That's

      20        just straight out of the design regulations,

      21        which I think is being accomplished, but that's

      22        why we have it in there, because there was no

      23        reference in the plan to an actual number.

      24             And I've mentioned the guest parking and

      25        the entry gate.
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       1             Because, obviously, there's some design

       2        elements that we've mentioned, we also had a

       3        condition that changes -- that the amended

       4        plans, including changes that are determined by

       5        staff to be small in scope or in keeping with

       6        the recommendations made on record by the

       7        commission or staff related to the proposed

       8        building or site, could be reviewed and approved

       9        by staff prior to permitting.  And these are

      10        things that we're -- we've listed out as

      11        recommendations in the report or anything that

      12        gets discussed today.

      13             And I think that one of the things that

      14        you'll see in the presentation on the model is

      15        there are some features in the model that are

      16        quite nice, and if they were to select to go

      17        back to them we would be supportive of, one of

      18        which is the window design.  Right now it's a

      19        grid over a grid, very Colonial, and I think

      20        that it was originally -- or in the model it

      21        shows a multilight over one, which works very

      22        well on the structure as proposed or originally

      23        discussed.

      24             Another element is -- on the riverfront

      25        elevation, there is a gable here (indicating)
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       1        that is done with shingle, and that's the only

       2        place as far as the gables where that gets

       3        picked up.  And it may be on the -- the dormers,

       4        the sides of the dormers up there --

       5             MR. CASE:  The dormers are all shingle.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- but we had thought about,

       7        you know -- that's the river view, so you don't

       8        really get that detail on the street view and it

       9        would be nice to add that.  That's not a

      10        condition, that's just something that we would

      11        certainly be amenable to and would be

      12        potentially covered under that last condition.

      13             And the last thing -- or the -- that I

      14        would point out is that the proposed roofing

      15        material is a wood shingle, and the design

      16        regulations mention that wood shingle was

      17        probably used in the Riverside area, but we feel

      18        that this area of the district probably

      19        developed -- or did develop, you know, after

      20        that was kind of moving out, after the great

      21        fire and stuff, so we would certainly be in

      22        favor of, you know, an architectural shingle or

      23        some type of asphalt roof that would be in

      24        keeping with a lot of the other structures in

      25        the area.
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       1             I think that there are some pictures in

       2        the presentation that will show, from a

       3        coloration -- maybe not initially, but certainly

       4        as it weathers, the ultimate color of that

       5        shingle would potentially blend in with a number

       6        of the colors that you see on architectural

       7        shingles in the area.  So we didn't condition

       8        that that be changed.  We just mentioned that if

       9        that was a downgrade, I guess, of sorts on the

      10        project, that we would be fine with that.

      11             And, again, as far as the conditions go,

      12        the essential dormer facing Richmond Street

      13        should be enlarged or amended to be multiple

      14        dormers in keeping with the scale of the lateral

      15        roof and to provide a stronger visual reference

      16        to the second floor.  The arch window be

      17        eliminated or replaced with a smaller decorative

      18        window such as the round window in the gable of

      19        the garage.  The finished floor shall reflect a

      20        traditional height of 30 to 36 inches off

      21        grade.  The guest parking shall be relocated to

      22        an area at either end of the guest house or the

      23        garage, away from the main facade and

      24        courtyard.  Any new entry gate for the property

      25        shall be a simple design in keeping with the
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       1        existing basic wrought-iron-style fencing and be

       2        limited to six feet in height or shall be

       3        otherwise forwarded to the commission for review

       4        under a separate COA application.  And I've

       5        already read into the record the third -- or the

       6        last condition pertaining to the amended plans.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

       8        staff report?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      11        public hearing.

      12             (Mr. Case approaches the podium.)

      13             MR. CASE:  David Case, 2245 St. Johns

      14        Avenue, Jacksonville.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      16        testimony you're about to give will be the

      17        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      18        truth?

      19             MR. CASE:  I do.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      21             MR. CASE:  First I would like to look at

      22        the slides that we took.  These are photographs

      23        that I had taken.  The ones that I did not

      24        take -- and I think there are two in the disk

      25        that we'll look at next, but there are two
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       1        houses at the opposite end of the street, the

       2        north end of Richmond, that are indeed one-story

       3        houses.

       4             The house that you're looking at here in

       5        this photograph (indicating) that is a two-story

       6        shingle-style house was designed by our firm

       7        back in 1994, and that replaced a one-story

       8        house that was designed originally by

       9        Clyde Harris.

      10             Go to the next -- the house in the upper

      11        left is -- was originally a Tudor house at one

      12        time.  Our firm did two remodels to this house,

      13        one in 1995 and one in 2006.  It is brick, and

      14        what I'm calling your attention to is the fact

      15        that there is a motor court in the front where

      16        they have their guest parking.

      17             The house in the middle of the slide was

      18        designed by our firm back in 1997 and has a

      19        circular drive and a parking space right in

      20        front of the front door, this side of those low

      21        courtyard walls (indicating).

      22             If you want to go to the next one now, you

      23        can see it better.  Here it's in the upper left,

      24        and the other house we did is at the lower

      25        left.
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       1             If you can look at all those, they're --

       2        none of the houses are essentially of the same

       3        style.  They're a combination of one- and

       4        two-story houses.  These are estate lots.  The

       5        lot that my client owns is 1.67 acres.

       6             There was a house on this property

       7        originally that had been removed by a prior

       8        owner, and the lot is currently vacant.  We are

       9        placing the new house pretty much in the same

      10        location that the original house was way back

      11        when.

      12             But I would call your attention to the fact

      13        that none of the houses in the historic

      14        district, and even on Richmond Street, are pure

      15        in their design styles and have evolved over the

      16        years, adapting many of the influences that were

      17        popular at that time.  This is not a

      18        Disney-World-created street.  It was not the

      19        thought of a single person, nor was it built at

      20        a single time.

      21             The project that we have designed is -- if

      22        you could -- now I think is the appropriate time

      23        to switch disks.

      24             This is why I wanted to go last.

      25             Here we go.  Thank you.
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       1             This is a color rendering of the house as

       2        proposed (indicating).  It is what I believe to

       3        be a blend of the shingle style and Colonial

       4        Revival, and why I say that is because of the

       5        massing of the roof, the roof pitches, the

       6        dramatic horizontal and vertical movement of the

       7        house, the porches, the cross gables and the

       8        stacked gables, shed dormers are all very

       9        typical of a shingle-style house.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  David, can I ask you a

      11        question while you have this up here?

      12             MR. CASE:  Yes.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  The half window that the

      14        staff has asked -- what's in that space?  I

      15        couldn't --

      16             MR. CASE:  That is the only window that

      17        allows light into the stairwell of the house and

      18        it functions -- I was getting to that, but it

      19        functions as a window seat.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             MR. CASE:  The shingle style was made

      22        popular by McKim, Mead & White; Peabody &

      23        Stearns; and more currently Robert Stern of

      24        New York, who did our downtown library, and also

      25        typical with that is unique and special and
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       1        dramatic windows.

       2             The Colonial Revival portion of the project

       3        really is represented by the brick walls,

       4        including the gables.  It was proportioned in a

       5        dark order that uses traditional eave, soffit,

       6        and porch detailing.  It has a traditional

       7        muntin pattern and jack arches.

       8             The center dormer, which was one of -- one

       9        point of interest, is a clerestory window that

      10        brings natural light into the foyer and

      11        subsequently into the great room.  And it's

      12        mirrored on the back side, which is on the lower

      13        elevation, also same size, that brings -- also

      14        brings natural light into the great room.  The

      15        spacing and width of that is generated by the

      16        structure inside.

      17             The large space in the middle is the great

      18        room, and the ceiling is supported by massive

      19        girder trusses that are on a 9-foot spacing,

      20        which corresponds to the spacing of the columns

      21        that you see in the front porch and the spacing

      22        and the limitation of the dormer.  That is why

      23        the window is the way it is.

      24             If you look at the front elevation, which

      25        is what we're talking about -- do you have a
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       1        laser pointer?  I know I've seen it.

       2             MS. PAULL:  Push the red button.

       3             MR. CASE:  Okay.  Let's see if I can work

       4        this.

       5             Essentially, you have your line of vision.

       6        Your eye -- this gable is pulling your eye

       7        toward the middle, this gable is pulling your

       8        eye toward the middle, and there we have a

       9        period instead of an exclamation point.  I think

      10        it's pretty obvious as to where the front door

      11        is and where we want the eye to be directed

      12        without having to make it larger or screw up our

      13        structural system for the inside of the house.

      14             The arch window to its right -- where is

      15        it?  Well, you can see it.  There it is

      16        (indicating) -- allows light into the stairwell,

      17        the upper landing, and provides a space for a

      18        window seat.

      19             Typical of shingle-style houses -- quirky

      20        windows, whimsical windows, and special windows

      21        were almost always incorporated in a

      22        shingle-style house.

      23             We've also done a similar one that's kind

      24        of interesting and quirky on the back side.

      25        That's a triangular-shaped one and that dorm- --
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       1        shed dormer, and that brings light into a shower

       2        on the second floor.

       3             The reason why the arch is the way it is is

       4        because that is a function of the structure of

       5        that gable roof colliding with the gable or the

       6        main roof in the center.  It has a very low knee

       7        wall height and a valley that comes up through

       8        that stairwell, so it really limits what you can

       9        do there, but I think we've done a fabulous job

      10        creating that -- that special, quirky, little,

      11        whimsical window that becomes a window seat at

      12        the top of that stair.  That's what basically

      13        makes a ho-hum house an award-winning, special

      14        project.

      15             I think the design creates a delicate

      16        balance between the historic details and

      17        character of the neighborhood.  And it's a

      18        Florida house, yet reflects some of the current

      19        thinking that we deal with, and it also reflects

      20        the client's wishes.

      21             So what I'd like to do now is go to the

      22        conditions.  And if we can put a number next to

      23        each condition -- based on my presentation, we

      24        do not agree with condition number 1, nor do we

      25        agree with condition number 2.  We do not have a
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       1        problem with number 3 because we already are

       2        30 to 36 inches above grade.  We do have a

       3        problem with number 4.  We do not accept that

       4        condition.  We do not have a problem with

       5        condition number 5.  The owner is not sure they

       6        even want gates.  And certainly when someone is

       7        living there, we won't have wrought -- the

       8        chain-link.  That will be gone.  I don't have a

       9        problem with staff looking at the plans before

      10        it goes in for permit.

      11             In summation, I think the house meets the

      12        criteria of a new structure in a historic

      13        district in terms of its size, its massing, its

      14        location, its overall compatibility with the

      15        neighborhood.  If you looked at the other houses

      16        that are on there and the ones that we have

      17        worked on, they were all done at different times

      18        and each had details that were incorporated in

      19        those houses that were current at the time.

      20             If you could recall the shingle house next

      21        door to this, the gables are glass.  But if you

      22        drive down that street, you would think that

      23        house has been there forever and is a part of

      24        the neighborhood and no one would ever think

      25        otherwise.
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       1             So those are the kinds of things that I

       2        think make this house special and why you should

       3        not accept condition number 1 and 2.

       4             Number 4 we haven't talked about.  Can

       5        we -- let me -- this is a model we did of the

       6        house (indicating), and I'm hoping this will

       7        better tell the story for you.  This is the

       8        front, and over to your right-hand corner is the

       9        guest parking.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I -- let me just

      11        ask -- because when I looked at the site plan

      12        and I saw this staff comment -- it seems like if

      13        you let the drive circle around that sort of

      14        fattening out for guest parking in that location

      15        wouldn't be as unusual --

      16             MR. CASE:  Well, we -- we didn't want to

      17        have this big, huge sea of asphalt wrapping

      18        through, you know, 1.67 acres of property.  And

      19        if you look at the site plan, we're using the

      20        same entrance.  That same entrance is on access

      21        with the front door and the courtyard gates.  So

      22        when you drive into the property, you veer to

      23        the right so that you clear the vista of the

      24        house from the street and you wrap around to the

      25        side.  And then you'll notice there's a little
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       1        bump.  That little bump there is on purpose, to

       2        detract your eye visually going straight down

       3        into the motor court that backs up to the garage

       4        on your right-hand side, which is right there

       5        (indicating).  That's a three-car garage.

       6        Here's the entrance to back-up space for it.  So

       7        we've kind of bent your eye as you come down

       8        there and given you a landscape opportunity to

       9        screen the entrance to the parking garage area.

      10             What we did is we pulled the guest

      11        parking -- I don't know if you can see that

      12        little line there.  The intent was that the nose

      13        of the cars would be parallel with that wall of

      14        the house, which is essentially what your limits

      15        would be if you were standing in the house and

      16        looking out.

      17             The intent was that, when cars were parked

      18        there, which would be extremely infrequently,

      19        that you wouldn't see the cars, per se.  So we

      20        did not want to -- purposely did not want to

      21        create this big loop of concrete, but just

      22        wanted to keep it controlled because the intent

      23        is that this front yard be a landscaped park.

      24        And we are currently working on landscape plans

      25        where this courtyard will have multitrunk
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       1        clusters of crape myrtles and kind of an English

       2        cottage garden with these -- the area created by

       3        the courtyard.

       4             Odds are that, unfortunately, from the

       5        street you may never even see that half-round

       6        window when we're finished.

       7             Here's another view (indicating).

       8             The difference between what we have

       9        proposed and what you see here in this study

      10        model is that -- that gable right there, that

      11        shed dormer we reduced to two windows instead of

      12        three just because we thought the mass of that

      13        dormer was too large in proportion to the roof

      14        that it was on.

      15             And that's a bunk room space (indicating).

      16             As Lisa mentioned, this was a model that we

      17        had made about six months ago.  And at the time,

      18        we were thinking of an unequal cottage sash, but

      19        the owner really preferred a six-over-six, so

      20        that's what is represented in the plans as

      21        submitted.

      22             This is the river side (indicating).

      23             What is a little different than what you

      24        have in your plans is how that gable got

      25        resolved.  This is now all brick and comes down
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       1        to a brick pier that provides more weight for

       2        this side of the house that counterbalances the

       3        weight of that big shingle dormer.

       4             This is actually photographed on the site

       5        (indicating), and that's how the house will sit

       6        with the other house in the background.

       7             That's the roof massing from above

       8        (indicating), and you can see the complexity of

       9        the roof.  These dormers really feel right, the

      10        right size for what we're doing, what our

      11        intention is.  There's enough going on there

      12        that it really doesn't need anything more.

      13             This is similar to the feel that you would

      14        get in that courtyard space (indicating).  Here

      15        we have painted brick walls and a wood shingle

      16        roof, some crape myrtles for structural interest

      17        and color.

      18             Here's a wood shingle roof (indicating),

      19        which is what we're proposing, and adjacent to

      20        painted wood shakes -- or painted wood shingles

      21        on a wood shake roof, which is what we've got on

      22        our dormers.  Here it is with a stone base, but

      23        we're doing brick.

      24             We just felt there was no reason to put

      25        a -- a lesser material that replicates an
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       1        original on a house that we could afford to put

       2        the original on, so that's why we wanted to stay

       3        with the wood shingles.

       4             This is a pool house that we did over in

       5        Ortega that has the wood shingle roof

       6        (indicating).  There is precedent for a wood

       7        shingle roof in Jacksonville.

       8             Here's another wood shingle roof that we

       9        did with wood shakes (indicating).  This is out

      10        on Atlantic Beach.  Again, look at the intricate

      11        massing of this house.  It's similar to the

      12        intricate massing that we've got going on.

      13             Here's another one (indicating).  This is

      14        in Ponte Vedra.  Wood shake roof.  Combination

      15        of wood shake and stucco walls.  Again, we've

      16        got little, funky windows, curbed dormers.
      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry.  I

      18        don't want to interrupt, but we have a speaker

      19        for this item that's going to have to leave here

      20        shortly and I just wanted to make sure that we

      21        were aware of her timing.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If you can wrap it up

      23        and --

      24             MR. CASE:  Yeah, I'm going to wrap it up.

      25             This is another one that's shingle roof --
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       1        or shingle style with a brick -- a mix of brick

       2        and shingle, and painted brick at that, and it

       3        has a similar type courtyard effect that we're

       4        going to be having.  Ours is in a little larger

       5        scale, and you can see a similar type projection

       6        above the central window.  That protruded gable

       7        is similar to what we'll have.

       8             The shingle style was appropriate in

       9        Jacksonville at one time, as were all these

      10        shingle roofs, including the Kingsley Plantation

      11        and others.

      12             In part of the staff report there was a

      13        concern about blue stone, that the terraces and

      14        the courtyard wouldn't all be blue stone.  I had

      15        not submitted a sample because I thought

      16        everybody knew what blue stone was, but the area

      17        in the middle is blue stone.  It's a

      18        Pennsylvania blue stone.  It's a limestone,

      19        slate-type material.  It's probably one of the

      20        most elegant exterior landscape/hardscape

      21        materials you can use.

      22             So, in conclusion, we would accept

      23        condition number 5 and 6.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And 3.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Three.
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       1             MR. CASE:  And 3, I'm sorry.  And 3.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you, sir.

       3             Anybody else here to speak on this?

       4             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

       5             MS. GODWIN:  I'm sorry.  Thank you.

       6             I have another meeting I have to run to.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  We understand.

       8             MS. GODWIN:  I don't have a whole lot to

       9        add.  Our committee really just focused on two

      10        items, and that was condition 1 and 2 in support

      11        of the staff recommendations.

      12             On 1, they were discussing enlarging the

      13        dormer over the entry.  And then item 2,

      14        reducing the size of or replacing the half-round

      15        window, which is the -- you know, the arch

      16        window.

      17             And they had one other recommendation that

      18        wasn't included in the staff report, but just as

      19        a -- as a recommendation, of using wood instead

      20        of brick at the large gable ends over the first

      21        floor roof, as a recommendation.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Say that again.

      23             MS. GODWIN:  Using wood instead of brick at

      24        the large gable ends over the first floor roof.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So like they did on the
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       1        rear elevation using --

       2             MS. GODWIN:  (Nods head.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       4             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

       5             MR. CASE:  Can I say one last comment?

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

       7             MR. CASE:  As I've mentioned before, the

       8        project follows the design guidelines for new

       9        construction in terms of size, scale, massing,

      10        setbacks, design compatibility, and I feel like

      11        the level of criteria of review is different in

      12        new construction than in an addition or

      13        remodel.  This is a design by an architect, not

      14        by a committee.  We don't want to end up with an

      15        Edsel.  And what this commission is here for is

      16        to prevent bad things from happening.  I don't

      17        think this project is a bad thing.  It's

      18        probably the most elegant project that's been

      19        submitted to this commission in the last

      20        18 months.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      22             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Let's go ahead

      25        and close the public hearing and bring it back
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       1        to the commission.

       2             I think we're -- I guess we're boiling down

       3        to three items.  Of course, we can talk about

       4        any of them, but the central dormer, the half

       5        moon window, and the parking in front are the

       6        three items in question.  So if we want to

       7        discuss those first or if you want to just have

       8        a general overall --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, the size of the

      10        dormer in the model doesn't bother me.  I don't

      11        know if there's a scale change, but it looks

      12        perfectly appropriate to me.  And certainly if

      13        it's built into a system of trusses or

      14        articulated timber framing inside the space, I

      15        think it's not appropriate for us to insert

      16        ourselves into that decision-making.

      17             But the half-round window looks a little

      18        smaller there than it does in the final.  I

      19        don't know if that's just the way it's drawn.

      20        It does seem a little more comfortable when you

      21        look at it there than it does in this view.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  I think part of the issue is

      23        looking at the flat elevation and seeing it --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  It looks -- it

      25        looks --
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  -- that way versus --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- crowded here, where

       4        there it looks fine.  I don't know if you

       5        changed the size of it.

       6             MR. CASE:  Not really.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Not really?

       8             MR. FRILEY:  Yeah, the courtyard view kind

       9        of pushes that to the background versus the

      10        elevation, where it's more prominent.  So

      11        that -- to me, that doesn't bother me.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, the only thing

      13        I guess I -- maybe we -- we perhaps ought to

      14        discuss is this parking court.  It is kind of an

      15        unusual move to have a parking area set like

      16        that, and yet it's so far back off the street, I

      17        don't know how much it will really affect the

      18        look of the house.  Is there any landscaping or

      19        anything planned to kind of --

      20             MR. CASE:  Oh, yeah.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- screen it?

      22             MR. CASE:  But, no, it's just going to --

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Speak in the microphone.

      24             MR. CASE:  When everything is said and

      25        done, you're not even going to see this.  I
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       1        mean, it's not the prominent thing.

       2             When you drive in the drive, what you see

       3        is what you're looking at now.  And there may be

       4        two or three times a year that there may be

       5        someone in that parking space.  So I'd rather

       6        see grass and a beautiful blue stone walkway

       7        than this big, dramatic motor court and all that

       8        business happening in front of the house.

       9        That's purposely why we pulled it to the side,

      10        so that it did not call your attention to where

      11        guests park.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  I mean -- I think the

      13        question was asked about the landscaping,

      14        though.  Are you planning on having a hedge

      15        between it --

      16             MR. CASE:  I'm not sure exactly what's

      17        being proposed for the landscaping yet.  I mean,

      18        the only thing that I know that -- that we have

      19        been working on is the fact that we're going to

      20        have a bosk of crape myrtles that are partly

      21        inside the courtyard and partly outside the

      22        courtyard wall to create interesting shadows on

      23        the painted brick that will be up late at

      24        night.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Do you have the measurement
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       1        of how far back from that (inaudible) will be?

       2             MR. CASE:  We're talking hundreds of feet.

       3             The -- it's probably a hundred feet or

       4        more, probably closer to -- I think the front of

       5        the house is, like, 200 feet back from the

       6        street.  So when you drive in there, really all

       7        you're going to see is a sea of grass.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, the -- the parking

       9        is -- you know, for all intents and purposes,

      10        it's a practical solution.  You know, I've been

      11        taught to put parking near the entrance of your

      12        building for convenience.

      13             One of the things I do notice is, you know,

      14        it's -- if there's cars parked there, you have

      15        to kind of squeeze between the cars to get in

      16        the front door, but I guess most people coming

      17        to the house are going to be driving anyway.  It

      18        doesn't seem to be -- I don't think it's the

      19        place to bring this up, but there's no formal

      20        walking to --

      21             MR. CASE:  Well, there is.  You can see

      22        that little line there.  There's a break between

      23        the material of the driving surface, and that's

      24        a blue stone walk that the nose of those cars

      25        come up to.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  I guess I'm saying from the

       2        street there's no --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  I mean, but I'm not

       6        sure --

       7             MR. CASE:  None of those houses on Richmond

       8        have a walk from the street.  They're all

       9        behind -- you know, they're all either behind

      10        walls or set so far back that it's not

      11        practical.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Uh-huh.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I kind of agree with

      14        staff that the central dormer would probably

      15        look better if it were bigger, but I think I

      16        also agree that the conditions for the new

      17        construction are probably met.  It doesn't need

      18        to be perfect; it just needs to be compatible.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, from a design

      20        standpoint, you know, even if we didn't know

      21        David, you know, a lot of -- a lot of thought, a

      22        lot of study, a lot of consideration, probably a

      23        lot of meetings with the owner, what do you

      24        want, what don't you want, here's what it could

      25        be, here's what it's not -- and I don't think
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       1        that central dormer -- I don't think it takes

       2        away from the design of the house.

       3             I mean, we could probably -- if this was

       4        our own house, we'd probably make changes or we

       5        may not, but I -- I think an awful lot of time

       6        and effort went into the design, and I'm not

       7        sure I see anything here that I think is

       8        necessary to change, myself.  I'm comfortable

       9        with it just as it's designed because I think

      10        that a lot of thought went into it for a

      11        reason.

      12             You know, personally, I think if this was

      13        my house, I wouldn't put the half moon there,

      14        but, like we said before, I think that it's --

      15        it's not -- when you put it to the scale of this

      16        house and what you're going to see from the

      17        street and even as you're approaching it, it's

      18        not an offensive -- it's whimsical, as David

      19        said.  I support the design like it is.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree with that.

      21             Yeah, I -- the only thing I reacted to is

      22        the parking because it's just sort of an unusual

      23        move, you know, and it seems -- I don't know.

      24        It seems unwelcome.  You know what I mean?  It's

      25        like you stop them before they get to the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           164

       1        front.  I keep wanting them to go a little

       2        further so they could see the front.

       3             But I think it's a beautiful design and

       4        it's going to be a lovely addition to the

       5        neighborhood, so -- and just the -- going

       6        through staff's thing, you know, I think looking

       7        at what we're seeing here, the -- 1 I'm

       8        comfortable with, and 2 we discussed.  I think

       9        it -- you know, once you see it in context, it's

      10        fine.  And 3 is fine.  We've talked about the

      11        parking.  And 5 and 6 are -- or 5 and 6 we just

      12        leave in as written it sounds like because

      13        you're -- you have no --

      14             MR. CASE:  I have no problem with that.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- you have no questions

      16        about that.

      17             MR. CASE:  I have no problem with number 3,

      18        the --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  You need to get up here to

      20        the microphone.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, and certainly on the

      22        roof, you know, that's going to be a beautiful

      23        roof.  I would definitely go with shingles over

      24        the asphalt.

      25             MR. CASE:  Now, what I was saying is the --
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       1        I don't have a problem with condition number 3,

       2        5, and 6.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone want to make a

       4        motion?

       5             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I'll --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Go ahead.  You do it.

       7             MR. MOORE:  I make a motion that we approve

       8        COA-10-321 at 371- -- excuse me, 3710 Richmond

       9        Street, removing condition 1, removing condition

      10        2, accepting condition 3, removing condition 4,

      11        and accepting conditions 5 and 6.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      13             Do we have a second?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      16             MR. FRILEY:  I have some discussion.

      17             I was thinking that we could amend or put a

      18        recommendation, just to get in about landscaping

      19        around the parking and just making sure that

      20        that's -- that area is landscaped.  I think he

      21        mentioned that there's going to be a landscape

      22        plan and so forth, so that it's just not left

      23        open to a clear view of the parking area.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's easy enough.

      25             MR. MOORE:  If that's a recommendation,
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       1        that's fine.

       2             MR. CASE:  Yeah, if it's a recommendation.

       3             The landscape is being done by Sunscapes,

       4        who has done the other houses that I showed you

       5        on that street.  And they're one of the best in

       6        town, and it's going to be super.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

       8        a second.

       9             All in favor say aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      14        approved COA-10-321 with conditions.

      15             All right.  What -- do we have anything

      16        else that we haven't talked about?  I guess we

      17        must because you're --

      18             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Tyler --

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, it's not the end, but

      21        go ahead and pass out your flier while I'm

      22        loading this.

      23             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      24             MS. BOYDSTON:  Do I have to be sworn in to

      25        pass out a flier?
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       1             Okay.  Brenda Boydston with SPAR Council,

       2        and I've been asked by a resident in Springfield

       3        to invite you all to Save our Historic Homes

       4        community meeting.  It's a public meeting.

       5             Nicole Lopez has been someone who's

       6        mobilizing a committee for addressing the

       7        demolitions.  And you heard me speak, and Lisa

       8        as well, on April 23rd, that we really want to

       9        defer the issues of demolitions.  And I've also

      10        spoken with Joel McEachin also on the process,

      11        to really make an awareness -- I -- we know

      12        amongst us that the houses that are being

      13        demolished now were probably from a year ago, so

      14        there's no fast track or anything, but the fact

      15        that there are a number of them coming down now,

      16        there is a great community concern and also

      17        a strong initiative to act on these houses, so

      18        I -- this invitation is actually from Nicole

      19        Lopez, and she is trying to contact you all

      20        directly, and I know she has the historic

      21        commission.

      22             MS. SHAW:  Excuse me.  I just want to make

      23        sure that if two or more of you attend this

      24        event, make sure that either staff or Ms. Boyd's

      25        [sic] staff publicly notice it.
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       1             MS. BOYDSTON:  It is --

       2             MS. SHAW:  Demolitions do come before you,

       3        so --

       4             MS. BOYDSTON:  Publicly noticed that

       5        they're attending?

       6             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  If you get a confirmation

       7        of at least two, then you -- make sure you put a

       8        public notice out.  And I would suggest that the

       9        notice be somewhere in City Hall, this

      10        building --

      11             MS. BOYDSTON:  Sure.

      12             And this is not a SPAR community meeting.

      13        It's really a general information meeting to

      14        gather support and to come up with ideas and --

      15        but a public awareness to -- of, you know, the

      16        houses that have been considered lost and then

      17        saved.  It's going to be a really good

      18        presentation on the value of preserving the

      19        houses.

      20             Oh, I do want to say, it's at the historic

      21        St. Mary's Church on Laura Street, which is an

      22        amazing church, architecturally, and so --

      23        that's another intention, that we're going to

      24        have regular meetings always at historic sites.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there anything
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       1        else?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  We've got two more

       3        items.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  One is --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We were bouncing around so

       7        much, I lost track.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  I know we have.

       9             MS. SHAW:  You closed your book and

      10        everything.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  I clicked my pen closed.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, then that means it's

      13        over.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know, we skipped around

      15        so much, I really have no idea of where we are

      16        now.

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  What you are looking at on

      18        the screen now is 1404 Tyler Street.  This is on

      19        the campus of Edward Waters College.

      20             Back in the late '90s, Edward Waters

      21        College requested the designation of properties

      22        in their campus that had age and some kind of

      23        significance related to the campus.  We, at that

      24        time, designated -- let's see -- one, two,

      25        three, four -- five buildings.
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       1             This building is probably -- because you

       2        can see -- the most altered.  It was built in --

       3        circa 1913.  We do have a historic photograph.

       4        It's not very clear, but you can see it going

       5        around, and you can see how much this house has

       6        been modified.  It's -- the porch has been

       7        enclosed.  There's the original columns there

       8        (indicating).  This is an artificial siding.

       9        And you can see the brick was added to this

      10        lower story.

      11             The college used this building, I want to

      12        say, as a music building.  I'm not sure what

      13        they're using it for now.

      14             The reason they want us to go ahead and go

      15        forward with this discussion tonight without

      16        their attendance is the fact that they're on a

      17        very quick deadline to get this project going.

      18        They're using grant money.

      19             But to make it very clear, before we go to

      20        the ramp, because that's the only issue I think

      21        that we would really need to discuss, at least

      22        from our perspective, they want to put a window

      23        in here (indicating), which although

      24        historically there is no evidence that there was

      25        a window at that location, we're okay with it
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       1        because it balances that facade out, the

       2        secondary elevation, and it will replicate the

       3        size of those historic windows.

       4             The second thing they want to do is to

       5        rebuild the back steps.  Now, the masonry steps

       6        are right under here (indicating), but they want

       7        to just basically take out the wood, take out

       8        the masonry steps, and just rebuild a new set of

       9        masonry -- a platform and steps going out that

      10        will be more safe.

      11             Okay.  Let's go back to -- there's the

      12        columns (indicating).  They're still there.

      13             The last thing that they're proposing --

      14        and they're okay with the first two things I

      15        just discussed.

      16             The last thing that they're proposing is to

      17        build a -- is to, number one, bring these steps

      18        out somewhat and build a much wider landing than

      19        how they -- accessibility ramp going down here

      20        and then I believe it's coming back this way

      21        (indicating).  Yeah, it will go up and then

      22        over.

      23             The design of the handicapped accessibility

      24        ramp we're okay with.  The building has been

      25        modified.  However, we're conditioning or
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       1        recommending a condition that the ramp be moved

       2        from this side (indicating) to the other side,

       3        the south side.

       4             Now, the reason why we did that is because,

       5        if you look in the historic photograph, you

       6        notice that this was somewhat prominent

       7        visually, very prominent.  And also, instead of

       8        a window right here (indicating), there was

       9        actually a little gabled -- sort of a balcony.

      10             I don't know if the college intends to ever

      11        take this building back to its original

      12        appearance.  I think it could if it wanted to.

      13        That is, if it had the resources.  But we felt

      14        like it would be more important to keep this

      15        more open -- to keep the ramp -- keep this

      16        two-story projection open to make it less

      17        intrusive on the front elevation and at the same

      18        time keep this open for its rehabilitation

      19        potential.  So what we're proposing is to go

      20        ahead and bring this out (indicating), the

      21        stairs out and the landing out, and bring the

      22        ramp down here and then go off to the side of

      23        the building, the south side of the building.

      24             Let me see if I can show you.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I ask you a
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       1        question?  Since they've got to rebuild the rear

       2        steps anyway, can we suggest they do the ramp on

       3        the rear?

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  We did talk about that, and

       5        it's just the interior flow of the building just

       6        doesn't work.  The parking lot is at the rear.

       7        That would make a lot of sense, but apparently

       8        it's -- it's not going to work for them.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  If the parking lot is in

      10        the rear, is your proposal that the bottom of

      11        the ramp (inaudible) in the back and then come

      12        up this left side of the building, turn the

      13        corner to the front door?

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, sort of like what

      15        they're designing except would have it -- have

      16        the platform here (indicating) and then coming

      17        back down.  The parking lot is over here

      18        (indicating) --

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  So -- yes, sloped towards

      20        the back?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, sloping back towards

      22        that parking lot.

      23             Now, they would have to put some sort of a

      24        sidewalk system here (indicating).

      25             I think the reason they put it on the other
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       1        side was that there was an existing sidewalk and

       2        they want to take advantage of it to provide

       3        access.

       4             Historically, this was a corner lot.

       5        The -- West 4th Street ran right here

       6        (indicating), but the college had it closed

       7        several years ago, so it's no longer on a corner

       8        lot; therefore, this elevation is not quite as

       9        visible as it would have been historically.

      10             When I talked to the gentleman today at

      11        Edward Waters College -- and he -- he would like

      12        to go ahead and go on with this.  He would

      13        prefer that his -- the -- that what was

      14        submitted would be approved.  However, he does

      15        understand this will be the commission's

      16        decision and he's prepared to -- to go forward

      17        based upon y'all's action.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  So what are we supposed to

      19        do?

      20             MS. SHAW:  You need to either make a motion

      21        based on the recommendations here -- they're

      22        recommending approval with conditions, so you

      23        make a determination -- it's just like any other

      24        COA.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Make a motion and approve or
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       1        disapprove?

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  It's just like any other

       3        COA.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Obviously the thing that's

       5        lacking is any kind of drawings.  We're sort of

       6        describing what we think it's going to --

       7             MR. FRILEY:  There's a drawing in the back.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, is there?

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Let me clarify too, what

      10        we're recommending is that the access -- if the

      11        ramp is on this side (indicating), the access to

      12        the porch will actually be here, not -- and the

      13        ramp will not be in the front.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  It's long enough for the --

      15        the slope, for it to do that?

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  It's pretty long.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you're going to enter

      18        that office area?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  You enter it anyway, don't

      20        you?

      21             MR. FRILEY:  There's an office on the

      22        corner.

      23             MR. CASE:  I think you still want to come

      24        in through the front to that reception space.

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MR. CASE:  -- (inaudible) would be on the

       2        side.

       3             MR. FRILEY:  So the ramp would start at the

       4        front, turn the corner --

       5             MR. CASE:  That's how I'm understanding

       6        it.

       7             MR. FRILEY:  Can you clarify that?

       8             You're saying that the entryway would still

       9        be at the front of the building, not on the

      10        side, the --

      11             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, it will -- the entryway

      13        would -- I'm sorry.  Say that again.  What was

      14        your question?

      15             MR. FRILEY:  The entry off of the ramp

      16        would be at the front of the building, not at

      17        the side?

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, in relation to the

      19        floor plan that we just saw, there's an office

      20        in there.  So, yes, it would have to come off

      21        the front and then to the back.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  And then turn the corner?

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  We had discussed the idea of

      25        it coming in the side without having seen the
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       1        drawing that showed that there was an office

       2        space there, assuming that that enclosed porch

       3        was all one room, but that not being the case.

       4             MR. CASE:  And that essentially is your

       5        first condition, correct?

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I make a

       8        motion that we approve with the conditions as

       9        specified by staff in the report.

      10             MR. CASE:  Second.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      12        second.

      13             Any discussion?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your motion, you've

      18        approved COA-10-355 with conditions.

      19             What else we got?

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Just one last item.

      21             This is St. Clair-Abrams Mausoleum.  I'll

      22        be as brief as I can.  This mausoleum is located

      23        in Evergreen Cemetery, which is a National

      24        Register listed property.  Evergreen Cemetery is

      25        the only cemetery listed on the National
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       1        Register in the state of Florida.

       2             It is a pending local landmark, so we have

       3        not moved forward with it.  However, this is one

       4        of the significant mausoleums in the landmark --

       5        or in the cemetery, which has got about

       6        60,000-plus graves.  This was designed by Henry

       7        John Klutho right before he designed the free

       8        public library, and actually he mimicked a lot

       9        of the library -- details of the library you can

      10        see in this mausoleum.

      11             The problem is -- I think the Clair-Abrams

      12        family is no longer in this area.  I don't even

      13        know if they'd be able to find any blood

      14        relatives or not, so basically there's nobody

      15        maintaining or taking the responsibility of this

      16        mausoleum.

      17             Over the years it has deteriorated

      18        significantly, the roof in particular.  The

      19        Evergreen Cemetery Association tried to get a

      20        state grant to restore this building.  They were

      21        not successful.  So they want to basically do a

      22        temporary -- I'll call it a temporary repair --

      23        I don't know how temporary it's going to be --

      24        at their expense.  And basically what they're

      25        talking -- well, here's an example of what's
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       1        happening here (indicating).  You can see the

       2        moisture, water, and then the spalling that

       3        occurs.  It's all marble.  Unfortunately, that's

       4        just the copper cornice that you can't see very

       5        well.

       6             What's being requested -- and just -- you

       7        know, I just wanted to make sure you-all are

       8        aware of this.  They're proposing to go ahead

       9        and remove this copper cornice here (indicating)

      10        that's in pretty bad shape.  They will save the

      11        material.  However, they realize that it

      12        probably will have to be replicated versus being

      13        able to preserve that original material because

      14        it's in such bad shape.

      15             Then the other thing is to rebuild the

      16        parapet wall along here (indicating), put the --

      17        you know, rebuild the -- put the brick back

      18        or -- or, you know, rebuild it, and then put a

      19        new roof on it, which would basically be a ply

      20        roof -- a single-ply roof over the flat area.

      21             And I think that's all they had planned for

      22        it.  But, now, it's going to change it from what

      23        you see here, obviously, without that decorative

      24        copper going around.  The cross is already --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are they leaving the
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       1        gable and everything, just removing the

       2        copper --

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  He didn't say

       4        anything about moving this gable end, so I think

       5        it's going to stay.  I think it's just going to

       6        be the copper cornice part here and here

       7        (indicating).  I don't totally understand why

       8        they have to rebuild this brick along here, but

       9        apparently he said they do have to take it down

      10        and rebuild it.  And then they would just put

      11        the new roof on and dry it out.

      12             Now, it's possible -- it's possible that

      13        the association may go ahead and have the whole

      14        thing renovated -- or restored, but -- they have

      15        not decided that yet, but they do want to do

      16        this.

      17             So I just wanted to bring that to your

      18        attention.  It's a significant landmark.  I

      19        don't know if you'll have any issues with it,

      20        what they're doing.  I don't even know what

      21        jurisdiction we have at this point, but we felt

      22        like we should -- you should be aware of it.

      23             If this doesn't happen, this thing is going

      24        to fall in.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know.  It's -- I
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       1        suppose this is an opinion.  Anything they can

       2        do to sort of save it for the long run is an

       3        appropriate move and hopefully they will be able

       4        to restore it down the road.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Joe, I believe that's it.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  I have two quick things --

       8        or three quick things.

       9             We talked about -- we deferred all of the

      10        condemned structures at the beginning of the

      11        agenda, and you heard Brenda give you the

      12        invitation to their meeting.

      13             We do have kind of an unresolved

      14        subcommittee of the commission that was dealing

      15        with condemned structures and demolitions coming

      16        before you, and I'm just kind of putting it out

      17        there.  After they're -- they have their

      18        meeting, there may be an interest on your part

      19        to revamp that committee and kind of take into

      20        consideration some of the things that are coming

      21        out of that.

      22             I think the next meeting that we were

      23        supposed to have with the committee that we

      24        never had was bringing the neighborhoods in.

      25        Prior to that, it was just the commission and
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       1        then we invited staff from -- the Municipal Code

       2        Compliance people, and the next step was to

       3        include the neighborhood.  So after they kind of

       4        have their meeting, we may want to revisit that.

       5             Another thing is -- I promised to send you

       6        the administrative matrix that we were going to

       7        try to get passed here in the next year, and I

       8        did not do that.  I did manage to get you the

       9        training information.

      10             And thank you, David Case, for attending

      11        that in Deland.

      12             But I will be sending that matrix to you.

      13        I just had a week of vacation in the meantime

      14        and didn't get around to putting the final -- or

      15        some final touches on that.

      16             And the third thing is -- we've probably

      17        mentioned this before, but I do have a brochure

      18        from -- or for the National Alliance of

      19        Preservation Commissions Forum.  This is a thing

      20        they put on every two years.  And it is,

      21        unfortunately, in Grand Rapids.  It would be --

      22        I think the fee is $140 because we do fall into

      23        the NAPC member category.

      24             If you have any interest in looking this

      25        over, if you're dying to go to Michigan and
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       1        would be willing to do it on your own dime, you

       2        might be interested in seeing it because it has

       3        some very interesting sessions, including things

       4        like how do we deal with solar panels and what

       5        is the new led requirements going to bring us,

       6        so -- I'm going to try to go.  So if any of the

       7        females are interested and would like to room

       8        with me, please let me know.

       9             MR. CASE:  Can I ask one question before we

      10        adjourn?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Sure.

      12             MR. CASE:  Do we have historical markers

      13        that designate the historical districts, like

      14        you are -- welcome to the Riverside Avondale

      15        historic neighborhood?

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      17             MR. CASE:  Where are they?  I drive it all

      18        the time and I've never seen --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  There's one that's -- right

      20        when you go under the Fuller Warren Bridge or

      21        maybe right before it, there's one there.

      22             MR. CASE:  Where?

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  I think there's one on Park

      24        Street.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's one at --
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       1             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yeah, one got mowed down at

       3        one point.  I'm not sure --

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  There is those things --

       5        those wonderful brick markers that was put up.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's one in Fishweir

       7        Creek too, I think.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  But, now, the problem

       9        is -- that was done probably in the '80s, and I

      10        think they use the word "historical" versus

      11        "historic."

      12             Springfield has a state marker off the

      13        interstate that says "Springfield Historic

      14        District."  It has a symbol of the state of --

      15        of the state, the historic preservation --

      16             MR. CASE:  But we don't have any

      17        organized --

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  We do have an official

      19        marker.

      20             MR. CASE:  Do we?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, we do, for individual

      22        landmarks.  They're quite expensive, but they're

      23        very attractive.  You've probably seen them

      24        around town.  They're bronze, about this big

      25        (indicating).
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  But it was the

       2        neighborhood's effort in getting the -- like the

       3        brick ones in Riverside Avondale was done by

       4        RAP, not through the City.  The plain Jane sign

       5        is --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  That's the City.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- the City's work.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  That's the City's work.

       9             So, I mean, they may want to look at that.

      10             MR. CASE:  I was just curious because I --

      11        none of them jumped out at me, you know, and it

      12        just --

      13             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  I think it's a -- I think

      15        it's a good point, though.

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think two of them have

      17        been mowed down because, if I'm not mistaken,

      18        the one on Stockton --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, it's gone.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- pieces are in the

      21        backyard of RAP because they haven't rebuilt it.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think the one that's on

      23        Stockton, you know, it's -- that's part of a

      24        town center.  And then once that's done,

      25        hopefully we will be able to put that up as part
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       1        of that.  Unfortunately, I've been told that

       2        they won't put it in the median that's right

       3        front and center, it has to be off to the side.

       4        So even though we could have a very visible

       5        location, you probably won't see it once it's

       6        back up.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  And that triangle of --

       8        Post and Collins, underneath the overpass, I

       9        think the one there, some of it might be down on

      10        the ground.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  I know which one

      12        you're talking about.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They finally finished the

      14        Ortega gates.  You know the old --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They look really nice.

      17        Someone was painting them last week.  I don't

      18        know who funded that little effort, but it's --

      19             MS. PAULL:  Well -- and there's also the

      20        street signs are a different color.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, the street signs.

      22             Joe, I -- I said this is it.  It's also it

      23        for you too.  This is your last meeting that

      24        you'll be chairing.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Uh-huh.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  I'm sure he's devastated about

       2        that.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  He is.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think he's tearing up as

       5        we speak.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have the little

       7        cheat sheet for the next chairman?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I do have a cheat sheet.

       9             MR. CASE:  Did that come from Mitch?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  I put it together

      11        myself.  It took me four years.

      12             MR. CASE:  Thank you, sir.  I'll cherish

      13        it.  I'll even have it bronzed.  I'll have it

      14        laminated.

      15             MR. MOORE:  At least have it laminated so

      16        it lasts.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  It's got to last

      18        at least through --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Meeting adjourned.

      20             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

      21        6:46 p.m.)

      22                         -  -  -

      23

      24

      25
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